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3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel).

Good morning.

The Council's

2

Committee on Budget and Finance will come to order.

3

This morning we have Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane,

4

Mr. Molina, Mr. Nishiki, and Ms. Tavares.

5

has been notified by both Ms. Johnson and Mr. Mateo,

6

Ms. Johnson is late and Mr. Mateo is excused, and

7

Mr. Arakawa is walking in now.

8

BF-16:

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT AMENDMENT FOR
COUNTYWIDE LAND ACQUISITION (MAUl COASTAL
LAND TRUST) (C.C. No. 02-179)

9
10

The Chair

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, members, we do have two items on our

11

agenda this morning, Item 16, which is a request

12

through County Communication 02-179 from the Mayor

13

James "Kimo" Apana transmitting his request for

14

consideration, as well as Item 3, where we do have

15

some recommendations regarding the operating and

16

capital budgets of the County and through its

17

requirements in the Maui County Code.

18

But before we take up the discussion on those

19

two items, we will have testimony opportunities this

20

morning before the members, and this morning I think

21

everyone is familiar with this Committee's ground

22

rules.

23

comments, and if you need, you have one minute to

24

conclude and that is all you will have.

25

then the members may ask questions regarding

You have three minutes to present your

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

Okay.

And

BF 10/1/02

4

1

specifically to the testimony when the person is

2

concluded with their comments.
Okay.

3

So this morning the first person who

4

will be sharing his thoughts is Mr. Dale Bonar, and

5

he is the Executive Director of the Maui Coastal

6

Land Trust.

7

are, you need to please state your name for the

8

record, and if you do represent an organization,

9

state that organization's name, please.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

10
11

And again, although we know who you

MR. BONAR:

Good morning.

I'm Dale Bonar.

I'm executive

12

director of the Maui Coastal Land Trust.

13

Trust, as you know, is a 501 (c) (3) charitable

14

organization.

15

protect

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17
18

Our mission is to acquire, preserve,

Excuse me, Mr. Chairman.

can use your microphone.
MR. BONAR:

The Land

Sir, if you

Thank you.

I'll use it better.

Our mission is to

19

acquire, protect, and preserve the coastal lands of

20

Maui Nui for the integrity of the natural

21

environment and the enjoyment of current and future

22

generations.

23

I'm here to ask today for your support for

24

the two budget amendment bills that will designate

25

the Maui Coastal Land Trust as an eligible recipient
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1

for the $2 million of open space funds from the 2002

2

and 2003 Maui County budget.

3

is for the acquisition of the Waihee Dairy site,

4

which is approximately 300 acres of coastal dunes

5

and wetlands four miles northwest of Wailuku, and

6

the aerial photo that's in front of you against the

7

Chair's desk, the yellow outline is the outline of

8

the area in question.

The funding requesting

We propose to permanently preserve the site

9

10

in the public interest for cultural, archeological,

11

and habitat preservation, as well as for the public

12

recreation and enjoyment.

13

property was slated for development as a destination

14

golf resort, but because of a combination of

15

development restrictions and an economic downturn,

16

the project was not carried out and is now being

17

actively marketed by the owner, Waihee Oceanfront

18

Hawaii.

19

to acquire the property and anticipate having a

20

finalized purchase and sale agreement within the

21

next few weeks.

22

In the late 1980s the

We have been in negotiations with the owner

The site's exceedingly important from many

23

perspectives, ecologically, culturally,

24

recreationally, and scenically.

25

dunes are the last remnants of the extensive dune

The encircling
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1

system that once stretched all the way to Waikapu.

2

They surround the last significant unprotected

3

wetland on Maui, and because of this habitat

4

importance we've been able to attract $2 million in

5

acquisition funds from u.s. Fish and Wildlife.

6

Those are in the FY '03 Federal budget and they

7

should be announced formally today.
The cultural and archeological significance

8
9

of the property is enormous.

The other map in front

10

of you there is a diagram done by Theresa Donham who

11

has summarized a lot of the archeological work.

12

includes a wide range of features from the site,

13

which was the old Ka-poho Village.

14

includes over 8,000 feet of shoreline adjacent to

15

the most extensive contiguous reef system on Maui.

16

This was popular and productive local fishing

17

historically as well as today.

It

The site also

I should point out that this acquisition that

18
19

we are going for is a first step.

20

of the Land Trust is to steward this property in

21

perpetuity, and this is going to involve several

22

elements, all the way from developing a

23

community-approved plan to formalizing the

24

partnerships and conducting restoration activities.

25

MS. KOLLER:

The real mission

Three minutes.
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MR. BONAR:

Okay.

The most important initial step will be

2

development of a community-based plan for the site

3

restoration and stewardship, and questions such as

4

should the cultural features be restored, preserved,

5

or just left untouched, where should public access

6

be channeled, should there be a cultural educational

7

center, these are all things that would come out of

8

the management planning as a result of having the

9

community involvement there.
As I said, we have identified $2 million in

10
11

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service funds for the

12

project.

13

The Maui Coastal Land Trust will be responsible for

14

raising the additional acquisition funds up to the

15

purchase price and in addition will be establishing

16

a basic stewardship endowment of $750,000 which will

17

be used for the ongoing maintenance of the facility

18

in perpetuity.

19

MS. KOLLER:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We're asking Maui County for 2 million.

Four minutes.

21

morning.

22

Mr. Kane.

Thank you, Dale, for that testimony this
Members, questions on the testimony?

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No questions.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Arakawa?

The property that we're looking
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1

at, the Waihee property, I'm looking at two funding

2

sources of $4 million and you're looking at raising

3

additional funding through a capital campaign.

4

you have any money from your organization at this

5

point that has been raised?

6

MR. BONAR:

Do

We have a small amount, but we haven't kicked

7

off the capital campaign because we don't have that

8

final figure we're going for yet.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

In the -- if we're to agree to

10

have a -- purchase the property, is there an

11

arrangement whereby whatever that balance is can be

12

paid for as a capital campaign raises it or is it

13

going to have to be something that comes up

14

immediately?

15

MR. BONAR:

Probably.

Because there are four different

16

TMKs involved here, we can structure -- we can phase

17

the structure of the purchase, at least we're

18

anticipating that.

19

discussions.

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

That's part of the negotiation

Okay.

So that is being

21

negotiated?

In other words, if we say, okay, and

22

you have $4 million and it costs $4,800,000 and you

23

don't have the other $800,000 and unless you have

24

some kind of a proposal in there to cover that

25

contingency --
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MR. BONAR:

That's correct.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

-- you wouldnrt be able to fund

3

it.

So I'm just making sure that you do have that

4

so that if we grant the funding, the project could

5

be completed.

6

MR. BONAR:

Right.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And I also take it that you

8

already have appraisals of the property and that

9

whatever price is being negotiated is being

10
11

negotiated from a real standpoint with an appraisal.
MR. BONAR:

That's correct.

We had the initial appraisal

12

done in which we asked the appraiser to assure us

13

that the price range that we're talking about will

14

appraise for that value so that the Federal grants

15

and the County grants will -- it will justify the

16

purchase price, yes.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And In the combination, the

18

agreement -- and again, we're looking at this -- I'm

19

looking at this not understanding the full

20

agreements.

21

would be entering into an agreement for the property

22

or this would all be under Coastal Land Trust?

23

management long term, how is that going to be --

24
25

MR. BONAR:

The Coastal Land Trust and the County

The

Well, what we had discussed -- and again, this

is open to -- or subject to a continued agreement
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1

with the Coastal Land Trust owning the lands, taking

2

on all the stewardship responsibilities, and

3

managing it in perpetuity.

4

should say also DLNR, because DLNR is the State

5

agency through which we applied for these Fish and

6

Wildlife funds, can hold conservation easements on

7

the property.

8

conservation easements there.

The County -- and I

You know, we would give you the

That gives you a real interest in the

9

10

property that allows the County and the State to

11

hold our feet to the fire in the future such that,

12

you know, were we not to be conducting our

13

stewardship activities, you could be monitoring us.

14

And in addition, part of that agreement presumably

15

would be that should some day for some reason the

16

Maui Coastal Land Trust be unable to manage the

17

land, that it could revert either to the County or

18

the State.

19

the County and the State to what works best for

20

those two agencies.

21
22

That agreement will be negotiated with

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Because that has not been

negotiated to this point.

23

MR. BONAR:

It has not.

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ms. Tavares?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 10/1/02

11

1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

No.

Mr. Nishiki.
The ownership will be under Maui

4

Coastal Land Trust.

5

Trust?

6
7

MR. BONAR:

Who sits on Maui Coastal Land

Who are the individuals, if there are any?
The Land Trust is the responsibility of

currently 14 board members.

8

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

9

MR. BONAR:

Who are they?

Tom Pierce is the President of our board,

10

Diane Zachary is the Vice-President, Susan Bradford

11

is Secretary, Jack Crow is President -- is

12

Treasurer.

13

Nielsen, yeah, Chubby Vicens, Dave Mackwell, Don

14

Malcolm, Don Fujimoto, oh, Claire Cappelle, Lucienne

15

de Naie.

16

I've missed.

Kimokeo is a board member, Helen

Who am I missing?

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

18

MR. BONAR:

It is.

Okay.

There may be one or two

And it is a nonprofit?

We're a standard 501(c)

19

nonprofit.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

(3)

charitable

Now, ln the future who -- this

21

board of 14 makes final decisions on how land is to

22

be used?

23

24
25

MR. BONAR:

Ultimately, yes, they are responsible for the

organization and all of its programs.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

You said that you would be doing
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fund-raising and you already had a -- someone do an

2

appraisal.

3

MR. BONAR:

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

5

6

Correct.
Where is that appraisal and can we

see it?
MR. BONAR:

We have not had it finished.

We are waiting

7

until we complete the contract negotiations and

8

until they -- until we're going to -- are getting

9

closer to a closing on it, which is when Fish and

10

Wildlife will need to have the official documents

11

there.

12

until that time.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

14
15

So we've been holding off on the appraisal

Do you have any idea what that

appraisal will be?
MR. BONAR:

I have ballpark idea.

What I had specifically

16

asked the appraiser was given what we anticipated

17

the potential range of the purchase and sale

18

agreement to be, would the land appraise so that we

19

could pass muster with the Fish and Wildlife Service

20

granting agency and with the County granting

21

agencies, and they have assured us that it will.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

I guess my concern is as a member

23

of the Council that is to expend Council and public

24

monies, I want to see what that appraisal is, and so

25

what are you telling us when this appraisal will be
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2

done and who is it being done by?
MR. BONAR:

It's being done by the Hallstrom Group.

I

3

mean, we had asked for the initial part of the

4

appraisal, for them to do the initial survey to

5

assure that these -- these properties would meet the

6

other requirements of the granting agency, the

7

various granting agencies.

8

would complete the appraisal when we were closer to

9

a closing date, in the first place, to hold off

We had specified that we

10

spending the money, since it's a fairly expensive

11

appraisal that we've had to spend the money on.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

You know what it is, if you're

13

going to expend money, normally we would ask

14

County requirements require that you have an

15

appraisal done for purchase of land, and to not have

16

it, sir, concerns me.

17

MR. BONAR:

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

19

20

Well, I should say
Today you're coming to ask us to

release this money to you.
MR. BONAR:

I'm asking you to make the money available so

21

it can be released at the time that the land would

22

be physically purchased.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

24

to be done, sir?

25

MR. BONAR:

When do you expect this appraisal

Prior to closing, and we're negotiating that
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1

closing date now.

2

could be 24 months.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

4

questions.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

9

That could be 12 months or it

I'll allow other members to ask

Thank you.

Mr. Molina?

None at this time.

Ms. Johnson.

Okay, anyone else has anyone

additional questions for Mr. Bonar.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Mr. Arakawa?

Mr. Bonar, looking at the map that

10

we have in the front there, the areas as you are

11

going into Waihee, into the golf course on the

12

Kahului side of the road, all of that at one time

13

was proposed for some kind of a subdivision.

14

this purchase agreement, all of that would remain

15

open space?

16

MR. BONAR:

Under

If that is included in the final purchase,

17

that's up to what the community plan for it would

18

be.

19

property is in the main 250-acre parcel and in the

20

other coastal parcel that's down adjacent to the

21

Waihee Park.

22

The highest conservation values of this

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Could you do me a favor?

Looking

23

at that map, the way you have it designated out,

24

could you point out what absolutely would not be

25

built on and what areas you may be doing something
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2

other than keeping it in conservation?
MR. BONAR:

First let me say built on, we're not saying
If the

3

necessarily there would be nothing built on.

4

community decided that what they would love to have

5

is an educational cultural center there, it's

6

possible that there could be building there.

7

mean, we would anticipate that would be somewhere

8

where there may be --

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I

Let me rephrase the question.

10

Non-conservation-oriented types of construction or

11

it wouldn't be -- in other words, residential type

12

construction or commercial construction other than

13

having to do with the Land Trust activities, those

14

kinds of things.

15

MR. BONAR:

Okay.

Our intent would be to have none of

16

that, no structures other than conservation-oriented

17

things on any of the land that we possess there.

18

the 35 acres up at the very top, if that was

19

included in it, it's one that's been pointed out,

20

does not carry the conservation values of the rest

21

of the land, and it would be possible that that

22

would be available for other purposes, and whether

23

or not that was something the County wanted to do or

24

the decision could be made -- you know, if this was

25

okay with the community, and I have to underline the
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idea that we're not doing this in a vacuum.

2

not going to do things the community doesn't want to

3

see.

4

Hawaiian Homes, low income housing, a sport center,

5

something that would be appropriate for the area,

6

the community would want, it would not affect the

7

conservation values of the rest of it, my

8

supposition is we would have no problem with that.

9

There is no plan for anything like that at this

10

11

We're

If that land was better off to be turned into

point.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, members, let me just interject at

12

this time, please.

13

representative from the Planning Department to give

14

you the current status of what is the land --

15

current land use designations, community plan

16

designations, and what can and cannot be permitted

17

on the property under the current designations.

18

again, if through the discussions with Mr. Bonar and

19

his group and the community, members, the Council

20

always has the ability to, one, redefine the

21

permitted uses on the land, or, two, once we have an

22

open space zoning category established and given the

23

appropriate zoning category, everyone will know what

24

and what may not be done on these properties.

25

And again, we will have a

So I believe at this time the intention of
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the Maui Coastal Land Trust is natural open space

2

and, if anything, no construction at all except

3

maybe what is wanted by the community and the native

4

Hawaiian sector of our people, would like some kind

5

of cultural restoration projects that would be under

6

consideration, not that necessarily it will be

7

built.

Is that a correct assessment, Mr. Bonar?

8

MR. BONAR:

That's substantially, correct, yes.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, members, anything else for Mr. Bonar?

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

13

Again, Mr. Chairman.

Yes.
What I'm trying to -- I'm trying

to understand the scope of what is being asked for.
I understand.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

questions.

17

oriented, that's one thing.

18

designated so that perhaps they can do fund-raising

19

by selling portions of it -- and I really have no

20

objection to that.

21

what the scope of what we're trying to do, because

22

we are being asked to release public funds.

If it's all going to be conservation

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

25

Which is why I'm asking these

If it's going to be so

I'm just trying to understand

That's correct.
And I think the public is entitled

to know the parameters of what we are purchasing,
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and again, this will be under the control of the

2

Land Trust, so we're actually giving the money to

3

the Land Trust.

4

will be purchased or what will be developed in that

5

area.

6

trying to also understand what the limitations of

7

our authority will be in the decision making on what

8

will be done with property that we put Federal and

9

county funds toward.

They will have control as to what

We may have some sort of a say, and I'm

And I think getting the

10

understanding -- the basic understanding of what is

11

there so the community can know what to expect is

12

important.

13

project in that area, nobody will be surprised and

14

say, well, that's inappropriate.

15

So if we, let's say, develop a housing

I also know that, you know, this is a very

16

important area for conservation and I really applaud

17

the effort to try and acquire it, but at the same

18

time it's our responsibility to try and understand

19

what it is exactly we're buying and what the

20

projections of the Land Trust is and how to utilize

21

this asset.

22

this, especially the area around the housing area,

23

are not important to the conservation area and is

24

part of the package, perhaps selling that and being

25

able to use those funds to be able to support the

My personal feeling is if portions of
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rest of the package might be very appropriate.

2

I'm not coming at this from a negative standpoint

3

and saying don't do it.

4

the brevity of what you are doing as a project.

5

MR. BONAR:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. BONAR:

So

I'm trying to understand

And I
Mr. Bonar.

If I could add one more thing, it's not giving

8

away any confidence just saying that this is all

9

part of our negotiations with the owner too, that,

10

you know, it's possible we would obtain less than

11

the entire ownership that they have there, but our

12

intent is for all of the conservation land,

13

especially the large 250-acre piece and the 27-acre

14

piece by the Waihee Beach Park is permanent

15

conservation.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

But are
Thank you very much, Mr. Bonar.
Again, Mr. Chairman, in

19

negotiation for that, I think we need to understand

20

which areas we're looking at that are solid that are

21

going to be kept in conservation.

22

purchase and negotiation for the purchase requires

23

our zoning or our approval for other things, we need

24

to know that ahead of time.

25

area was very, very controversial when it was

If part of this

Because I know this
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1

brought up for development

2

it just never was developed.

3

I believe are appropriate for development and there

4

are certain areas that are very inappropriate.

5

trying to understand that --

6

MR. BONAR:

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

t

and that's why a lot of
There's certain areas

Agreed.
is important.

Before we grab

8

the funding

9

concept of where -- what you're trying to do.

10

So

t

we need to have an idea at least in

That's why I'm asking the questions.

11

MR. BONAR:

Agreed.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And I know you may not be able to

13

cross the T's and dot the I's because you're

14

negotiating t but at least the concepts need to be

15

discussed.

16

MR. BONAR:

Yes.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Any further questions

18

for Dale this morning?

19

request for his presence againt members.

20

Thank you very much for your comments this morning.

21

We thank you.

If we need tOt we can always

Next we have Susan Bradford.

22

MS. BRADFORD:

Good morning t everyone.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Good morning.

24

MS. BRADFORD:

My name is Susan Bradford

25

Okay.

t

and I'm here

because I'm Chair of the Land Planning Committee of
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1

the Maui Coastal Land Trust.

As you all know, the

2

Maui Coastal Land Trust was formed two -- about two

3

years ago and was sort of in the inception stage

4

here about a year before that.

5

were formed was because at that time, like for many

6

times throughout Maui's history, some very precious

7

parts of Maui were lost.

8

ended with a small sliver at Kekaa.

9

with two lots at Palauea.

And the reason we

At that time Kekaa, we
We ended up

We lost that whole cove

10

beach park area that's just so precious, and we lost

11

all of Olowalu.

12

we said something different has to happen here.

13

And as we sat and looked at that,

The County had tried negotiating for these

14

lands, and in fact got the parcel at Olowalu and

15

along the coast at Kekaa, but clearly the County by

16

itself was not able to achieve acquisition and

17

preservation and protection of precious, precious

18

lands on Maui.

19

What can we do to make a difference here?

20

that's when we came up with the idea of the Land

21

Trust, because a land trust is to -- is established

22

just for that purpose, just to preserve these lands,

23

just to preserve precious lands that maybe the

24

County by itself cannot do.

25

works is through partnership, through partnership

We asked ourselves what can we do?

And how the Land Trust
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1

with the County and through partnership with all

2

kinds of private and government agencies.
So with this 300 acres of the Waihee Dairy,

3
4

this is a perfect example of how the Maui Coastal

5

Land Trust can work not only in conjunction with the

6

County of Maui, but we have taken more than ten

7

different local, State, and Federal agencies out

8

there in the last year that we've been trying to

9

acquire this.

And in that time everybody that goes

10

out there says this is -- this is so precious.

11

There's nothing like it.

12

go from -- all the way from Waihee to Waikapu and

13

now there's only these three dunes left in waihee.

14

It's the only wetland -- it's the third largest

15

wetlands on Maui after Kanaha and Kealia and one of

16

the few left in the state that isn't protected, not

17

to mention the archeological sites.

These sand dunes used to

Every agency we've taken out there says let

18
19

us help.

20

support and help we've gotten $2 million, it looks

21

like, from two different agencies in u.S. Fish and

22

Wildlife, the u.S. Department of Agriculture, their

23

Natural Resources --

24

MS. KOLLER:

25

MS. BRADFORD:

We have taken out -- we've gotten -- with

Three minutes.
-- Conservation Services, the National Park
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1

Service, EPA wants to help us with either giving us

2

money for acquisition or restoration.

3

kinds of agencies want to work with us, but we're

4

stuck.

5

support.

6

all require that the County supports what we're

7

doing.

The -- all

We cannot do that unless we have County
These all require matching funds.

These

I think this is a great deal for the County.

8

9

$2 million to buy 300-plus acres of land that have

10

all these conservation benefits, and then the Maui

11

Coastal Land Trust will steward this in perpetuity,

12

forever and ever and ever.

13

County.

What a deal for the

And you ask, you know, what is the vision?

14
15

The vision is that we work with the community to

16

come up with what is -- what should we do here, but

17

we don't intend to do very much in terms of changing

18

those lands, but the County could have a

19

conservation easement

20

MS. KOLLER:

21

MS. BRADFORD:

Four minutes.
written up saying exactly what we could

22

or could not do that would protect the vote of the

23

Council.

24

Are we going to lose it like we did all the others,

25

or are we going to step up and say no, a partnership

So I really urge you.

This is important.
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1

is necessary?

2

the Maui Coastal Land Trust is trying to do, but

3

itls really supporting the citizens of Maui County

4

forever and ever.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We need do this.

Please support what

Thank you very much, Susan.

That was very

6

impassioned.

Mr. Kane, questions for our testifier?

7

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Arakawa?

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Just a comment.

I do support the

Land Trust, and I can tell you right now 1111 be

10

voting in support of this allocation, but we also

11

have to understand exactly what welre trying to work

12

with, or at least clear it up so that we have an

13

idea in concept of what welre working toward.

14

MS. BRADFORD:

Would it be possible to put in a

15

contingency that, you know, we will vote this and

16

after we then see, you know, what the appraisal is

17

or, you know, then weill figure out only on

18

contingency that we work out this conservation

19

easement, so that in your mind this is exactly

20

you know, would preserve what we would do?

21

welre going to lose these Federal funds if we canlt

22

come up with some County funds.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Because

Again, thatls why 11m trying to

24

understand the scope and thatls why 11m asking the

25

questions 11m asking.

When I asked if there was an
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1

appraisal done, you know, if there was an appraisal

2

done, it's something we can work off of.

3

more or less where you're going with the direction,

4

then we know more or less what we can expect.

5

have to sort of define what we're trying to do,

6

because right now it's really nebulous, and before

7

this meeting is over I'm hoping we can clearly

8

define that.

9

I'm looking at trying to do it today.
MS. BRADFORD:

Okay.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

13

We

So I'm not looking at another meeting.

10

12

If we know

Ms. Bradford?

Great.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares, any questions for

Mr. Nishiki.

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yes.

In your Waihee Preserve,

14

October 1st, 2002 with the picture of Waihee here,

15

you've got in it approach on the second page below

16

the picture, an aerial view of Waihee Preserve and

17

Recreational area.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Hold on one second, please, Mr. Nishiki.

19

Let Ms. Bradford get her copy, that way we can do

20

this together.

21

MS. BRADFORD:

I gave my copy to Michelle.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

24
25

Sorry.

Thank you.
You prefaced your statements today

that you've got a consortium of interested partners.
MS. BRADFORD:

Right.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

DLNR, Maui County, Coastal Land

2

Trust, Ducks Unlimited, Fish and Wildlife, EPA,

3

Department of Interior.

4

MS. BRADFORD:

That's the -- that's parts of the U.s.

Parks Service.

5

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

MS. BRADFORD:

Okay.

At DOA?

Rails and trails -- Rivers, Trails, and

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

10

?:

11

MS. BRADFORD:

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

13

That's Helen Felsing.

Conservation Agency.

8

9

What is RTCA?

DOA?

Department of Ag.
Department of Agriculture.
Geological Survey, Native Hawaiian

Plant Society, and the local community.

14

MS. BRADFORD:

Right.

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

What is the matching that you

16

mention about from a lot of these agencies that you

17

said would participate in giving money towards

18

purchase of the property?

19

MS. BRADFORD:

The main matching right now is the $2

20

million that have been -- from the u.S. Fish and

21

Wildlife.

22

the U.S. Fish and Wildlife.

23

us -- have -- will provide $1 million each for

24

acquisition of this property, but only, only if we

25

come up with County matching funds, because they

There are two different agencies within
Each of them have given
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1

need to know that we're being -- that we have County

2

support and local support.

3
4

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

The other agencies that are here

have not promised any money for purchase?
MS. BRADFORD:

Not for acquisition, but for instance,

6

Ducks Unlimited is really interested in working with

7

us and perhaps providing some monies for the

8

restoration of the wetlands that would help us

9

preserve it in perpetuity, and the -- the U.S.

10

Department of Agriculture I think would be really

11

interested in providing some funds for restoration

12

and stewardship.

13

those yet because we have to get the acquisition

14

first, and that's what we're going to focus on.

15

So we haven't applied for any of

But the people that have gone out there and

16

we've talked to, they're all

17

not only is it very precious for them, but so little

18

of the Federal monies have come to Hawaii that we

19

stand a great chance.

20

even applied for these Federal funds over the years.

21

So that's one reason that we got the U.S. Fish and

22

Wildlife.

23

its share in these areas, and so they all -- the

24

ones that we've talked to and taken out there, and

25

these are the agencies listed here, have felt that

this is for them --

I mean very few agencies have

They have not -- Hawaii has not gotten
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1

it would be, you know, a really great chance that

2

they could -- most of these could give us some kind

3

of money or technical advice or something that would

4

help in the long term.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

6

MS. BRADFORD:

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

8

MS. BRADFORD:

9

What is the match, one to one?

It varies, and I think that
What does it vary from?

Well, from one to one to three to one, In

my knowledge.

Dale may have more knowledge in that

10

than I do.

So it would be one for the County and

11

three for the Feds, or two.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

13

MS. BRADFORD:

14

For these two particular grants welve

already gotten?

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

16

MS. BRADFORD:

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

18

You donlt know what that match is?

Well, you said you got 2 million.

Right.
So that match is what from the

Feds?

19

MS. BRADFORD:

One to three.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

For every dollar that the County

21

gives, you get three from the Feds?

22

max you can get?

23

means you can get 6 million from the Feds?

24
25

MS. BRADFORD:

No.

And what is the

If we give you 2 million, that

If we get -- well, right now we have

just been asked to give 2 million -- welve just
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I think Dale would

1

gotten 2 million from the Feds.

2

be better -- he's worked more with the actual

3

funding than I have.

4

the grants and he's much more familiar with them

5

than I am.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

He wrote the grants.

He got

Okay, members, what the Chair would

7

recommend to all of you is let's finish up any

8

questions that -- for Ms. Bradford, and as I stated

9

earlier, we can always bring Mr. Bonar back and he

10

can maybe bring some clarification and information

11

regarding those matching formulas that you're

12

concerned about, Mr. Nishiki.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

18
19

Thank you.

Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
Just on process.

Yes.
If I can ask, how many people are

in your group that are going to present?
MS. BRADFORD:

I think there's -- well, at least there's

20

two more I know of, and there'S four -- four people

21

there, plus Gene.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Because what I'm going to

23

recommend, Mr. Chairman, is perhaps we should let

24

all of them present and then we can ask questions.

25

Maybe they'll answer questions individually in the
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1

totality of the presentation, rather than try and

2

pick it through one --

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I understand what you're saying, but I'm

4

going to be fair to those that testified in the

5

order that they have submitted their forms.

6

we're going to take it in numerical order, because I

7

believe we'll be able to accomplish what this

8

Committee is required of prior to making -- prior to

9

receiving the recommendation from the Chair.

10

Mr. Molina, questions?

Ms. Johnson?

11

else for Ms. Bradford at this time?

12

you, Susan.

If not, thank

MS. BRADFORD:

Okay.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We appreciate you being here.

16

Okay.

Okay, anything

13

15

So

Thank you.
Mr. Gene

Zarro.
MR. ZARRO:

Good morning, Chair Hokama and Council

17

members.

This is obviously a very important piece

18

of business that you will all take care of today.

19

have a couple things I want to add to what the Maui

20

Land and Coastal Trust group will be saying.

21

not a member of that group.

22

Sorry.

23

obviously, in the coastal preservation.

24

children, two of them are from that area.

25

have -- and their family roots go back multiple,

Keep forgetting.

am

My name is Gene Zarro.

But I am interested,
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I don't know anyone who may

1

multiple generations.

2

not have enjoyed a picnic on those beaches or walked

3

down along the reef, and I know that it is still

4

harvested for its tako.

5

The Waihee Oceanfront Development is not the

6

first people that tried to develop this property,

7

and the community felt a great loss as they saw this

8

impending development.

9

Bikini Islanders were almost moved into this

I believe a while ago the

10

neighborhood when they tried to think about a place

11

to transplant this poor population as they worked

12

out a settlement with the Federal government, and

13

again, the community felt that this was going to be

14

a great loss.

15

undeveloped parts of Maui.

16

incredible place to preserve for that, because

17

beyond there you go into the Kahakuloa Road area.

18

So this would be a wonderful gateway into that.

19

This property is a gateway to the
This would be an

This Committee could be the making-ends-meet

20

committee.

21

you're going to do all this stuff.

22

priorities set in place of expenses versus revenue.

23

You have to make those ends meet.

24

priorities set in place for environment versus

25

development.

This is your job to figure out how
You have

You have

You have to make those ends meet.
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1

don't know how you figure all this stuff out.

2

very difficult.

3

to make those ends meet, past cultural, to present

4

cultural, to future cultural, but the most important

5

thing is we as a society inherited this property

6

from our ancestors.

7

must make the end meet so that we can preserve this

8

property for our children and their children.

You have cultural issues.

It's

You have

They made that end meet.

We

So I really feel that if -- before we lose

9

10

any more important tracks of property -- not only in

11

the County of Maui, but I believe this could be a

12

great model for the State of Hawaii.

13

draw the line, and as they say, drawing the line in

14

the sand, that should be in Waihee, in the sands of

15

Waihee.

16

acquire this important piece of property.

17

MS. KOLLER:

18

MR. ZARRO:

We have to

Let's draw the line in the sand.

Let's

Three minutes.
Let's make our ends meet on all the important

19

levels we have to make.

20

community that they would like to preserve open

21

spaces.

22

questions to settle, but I guess what we're asking

23

for, and I am asking as an individual, that this

24

$2 million remain available to this project.

25

you.

There is a mandate from the

So please, I know you have a lot of
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much, Mr. Zarro.

2

Members, any questions for Mr. Zarro?

3

thank you very much.

4

next, please.

5

MS. NIELSEN:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MS. NIELSEN:

Seeing none,

And we'll have Helen Nielsen

Good morning, everyone.
Good morning.
My name is Helen Nielsen, and I'm a director

8

of the Maui Coastal Land Trust.

In fact, I'm one of

9

the original of the three people I think that

10

Lucienne first -- Susan Bradford first called up to

11

get some folks together to try to work out a real

12

solution to trying to preserve especially the

13

coastal lands of Maui.

14

with community meetings looking for the vision that

15

people had for preserving the coastal lands, and we

16

took a lot of time in trying to understand what the

17

community wanted.

18

And we spent about a year

We went to a -- I went to a national

19

conference in Baltimore on land trusts and found

20

that there's over 1,200 land trusts across the

21

country and they're preserving millions of acres of

22

lands in all different capacities, along river

23

fronts, on beaches, national forests.

24

wide ranging, but it's preservation nonetheless.

25

After the Baltimore convention, I went to D.C. to
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1

visit Senator Inouye and Mrs. Mink and they were

2

really excited that there was an organization that

3

was really trying to work with partnerships, and

4

that's the importance of a land trust.

5

been successful allover the country and it just

6

seems like such a perfect fit here to work on

7

partnerships to try and preserve this land.

And it's

8

So I'm asking you to vote in favor of keeping

9

this $2 million for the Maui Coastal Land Trust, and

10

we'll be happy to follow up with any other

11

information that you may need.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Helen.

13

testifier?

14

Mr. Nishiki?

15

Thank you very much.

16

testifying this morning is Mr. Kimokeo Kapahulehua,

17

and if there is anyone else that would like to

18

present testimony, we request that you please come

19

forward to the front of the chambers and make your

20

intentions known and we'll give you your opportunity

21

to present your comments this morning.

22

MR. KAPAHULEHUA:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MR. KAPAHULEHUA:

25

Mr. Kane?

Questions for the

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Arakawa?

Ms. Johnson?

Okay.

The next person we have

Aloha, Chairman Hokama.

Good morning.
Good morning, Council members.

I too

ask you to support this important item before you.
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1

I'm a board member of the Maui Coastal Land Trust,

2

and I want to just tell you that it's been an

3

interesting nonprofit organization.

4

are -- that our Executive Director mentioned as

5

board members worked really hard, diligently

6

throughout the year and a half to get all these

7

agencies to

8

visit us on the weekends and walk this particular

9

site, some of them during the weekday.

10

These guys

some of them to fly over here and

But I want to take myself as -- not as a

11

board member, but take myself as a local boy brought

12

up in the islands and tell you that -- how important

13

this is to me.

14

project came before you years before about why it

15

shouldn't be developed.

16

guy who goes and catch manini, aholehole, fish for

17

the moi.

18

of this to me is about the usage of the land, and

19

that the usage of the land locally, this is the

20

value for us guys.

21

I walked the site knowing that this

So I walked this site as a

So I want to tell you that the importance

I walked on the site knowing that there was a

22

fishpond in there.

23

know, just recently I returned from Ocean Institute

24

in Oahu, being the President of Ao Ao No Loko Ia 0

25

Maui and Maui Fishpond Restoration.

It's a freshwater fishpond.

We learned
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1

there that we can go to shrimp, we can go to moi,

2

the mullet, the awa.

3

freshwater fishpond is of great value not only to

4

the culture, but to high technology education about

5

what our youth could do with a joint venture of

6

government, Land Trust people, and its local youth

7

that we always talk about that we will look for the

8

future.

So having this fishpond, the

I walked this site knowing that my kupunas

9

I walk the site knowing

10

built heiaus over there.

11

that these heiaus live and they live strong.

12

Knowing that it's so close to the coastline, what

13

kind of heiau was this?

14

where did they get the pohaku from?

15

ceremony like was in those days?

16

to explain to my students, my haumana, about these

17

things?

What did our kupunas
What was the

And how am I going

I looked that recently you approved for us to

18

19

build hales.

20

variation of hales that you Council members had

21

taken to the Planning Commission and approve us to

22

build hales around the island with rules and

23

regulation because there was a lot of hales being

24

built.

25

Today people like myself is signing up with VITEC to

I think there was three or four

And you came up with a beautiful plan.
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learn how to build a hale and to come with the rules

2

and regulation that we talk about, because we're in

3

the new times now, so we need sprinklers on our

4

hales and we need protection for our hales, special

5

materials, special arrangements.

6

this portion with you to preserve our hale and to

7

build our hales around what we call Maui Nui,

8

including Lanai, including Molokai, and no forget

9

Hana, no forget Kahakuloa, and no forget Honokohau

So we have taken

10

and all these places because we seldom see these

11

things up, especially in Lanai, who is -- want to

12

build one hale and Molokai.
So I want to reflect on you as a local boy,

13
14

meaning that brought up on the beach, looking at the

15

'aina what we can get enrichment out of that so --

16

MS. KOLLER:

Three minutes.

17

MR. KAPAHULEHUA:

Thank you.

So I ask you to support this

18

item for many, many reasons.

You've seen the

19

reasons of what they bring before you t but I wanted

20

to bring you the real kauna.

21

kauna is the deep hidden meaning of the honua,

22

moana t the honua being the land t and what we can see

23

and what we can save and what we can bring of

24

yesterday, today, and for tomorrow.

25

support this item and work with us as you have

The Hawaiians say the

So I ask you to
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worked with us in many other places and many other

2

things in the County of Maui.

3
4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much.

Mahalo.
Any questions for the

testifier this morning, members?

5

MR. KAPAHULEHUA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mahalo nui loa.

Seeing none, thank you very much for your

7

comments this morning.

At this time the last person

8

that has requested to present testimony, members, is

9

Mr. Tom Pierce, and before Mr. Pierce does start, I

10

will again ask anyone wishing to give testimony, you

11

need to make yourself, please, known to the staff.

12

Thank you very much.

13

MR. PIERCE:

Mr. Pierce.

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members of the

14

Committee.

15

is Tom Pierce.

16

Coastal Land Trust, and I think you've heard a lot

17

about the property.

18

with is something else, which is our ability to take

19

that property, our capacity, the capacity of the

20

Maui Coastal Land Trust to take this property and

21

take on this huge responsibility, and I want to

22

assure this Committee and the County that we are in

23

the position to do that.

24
25

Thank you for hearing us today.

My name

I am the President of the Maui

What I want to just leave you

Helen Nielsen talked a little bit about the
strategic planning process that we went through
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1

before we ever organized, and one of the first

2

things that we did in that organizational process

3

was to decide what kind of board was required to

4

make us a strong organization.

5

asked about our board members, and what I would say

6

in generality is that they reflect all the different

7

interest groups that are important to Maui County,

8

not just the environmental groups, but they also

9

include landowners, developers.

And Mr. Nishiki

And what we get

10

from that is we get balance and we also get a lot of

11

different visions and we also get experience, and

12

all of that, I think, builds a very strong board,

13

and I do believe that that has

14

we've shown that.

The next step that we made in making

15

ourselves a strong organization was to go about

16

creating a good, strong budget for ourselves.

17

did a lot of grant writing and have what we feel is

18

a very good number in our -- in terms of an

19

operating budget, and we continue to do

20

fund-raising.

21

ever wanted to touch a piece of property.

22

We

And all of this was done before we

The next step we made was once we had an

23

operating budget, it permitted us to actually afford

24

a person of the caliber to help -- and be the Chief

25

Executive Officer of our organization.
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1

and we looked on a national basis as well as locally

2

to find the best person we could to bring to head

3

our organization, and that's Dale Bonar, who you

4

heard when we started today.

5

who has many years of experience not only at -- in

6

working and being on a board of a land trust, but

7

also with the Land Trust Alliance where his job was

8

to teach other land trusts how to organize

9

themselves.

We have a person here

And so he was already a leader and

10

someone that land trusts looked to.

11

science background and roots in Hawaii, which make

12

him very sensitive not only to the environmental

13

issues that we have here, but sensitive to the

14

culture that we have here.

15

able to lead us in just a short period of time, less

16

than one year, with some great grant writing for

17

this particular project as well as for some other

18

properties we're working on.

19

He also has a

And he's already been

The final thing I want to mention is although

20

we do not own a piece of property yet, we are known

21

around the State now, and I'm very proud of this.

22

And I don't think I say it -- I don't think this is

23

too bold to say that we are considered to be the

24

leading land trust in Hawaii at this stage.

25

recently attended a Trust for Public Land meeting on
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1

Oahu which brought all the land trusts together from

2

around the State and people came up to us all day

3

long.

4

participate and hear what was to be said but also to

5

present at that particular meeting, and people came

6

up to us and said what are you doing?

7

know what it is that you're doing, because we want

8

our land trust to be like yours.

9

a huge eye-opener for us as far as how we've come.

There were three of us there not only to

We want to

And it really was

We understand that this is serious business,

10
11

owning land.

12

bringing together anyone in the community who has

13

the experience and the capabilities to assist us.

14

This is a group effort, and that's what makes land

15

trusts successful and that's what makes

16

MS. KOLLER:

17

MR. PIERCE:

We're in a position to do it.

We're

Three minutes.
Maui Coastal Land Trust successful and we

18

thank you for your assistance in helping us with

19

this.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much, Mr. Pierce.

21

Questions for Mr. Pierce?

22

thank you -- Mr. Arakawa.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay, seeing none, we

Thank you.

I hate to do this to

24

you, Tom, but I've got to do this.

Just for the

25

record, when we were putting together this Land
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1

Trust I was involved in it very early on, so I do

2

support this organization very, very much, but we

3

are looking at taxpayer funds, and I do believe that

4

we need to be very clear as to the viability of the

5

Land Trust, because it's a new land trust.

6

hiring Dale, the money that's there to keep that

7

position, how secure is that funding?

8

explain the ability to keep that position funded?

9

MR. PIERCE:

In

Could you

Well, the way that our -- and unfortunately

10

we don't have our treasurer here, but to the extent

11

that I can answer that, my answer is this, that we

12

consider that funding to be -- for Dale Bonar as

13

well as for Diane Lee, who is our program -- program

14

associate, basically going to be in charge of

15

assisting with the Administration and a lot of our

16

public relations, both of those staff positions are

17

full-time staff positions, they come out of our

18

general operating budget.

19

We have received, among other grants -- one

20

of the grants we received, which was one of the

21

initial ones that helped get us to the point where

22

we could hire someone of Dale's capabilities, was a

23

grant from the Hawaii Community Foundation, a

24

$50,000 grant.

25

dollar, I guess, gift to the Hawaii Community

That money comes from a half million
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1

Foundation from the Packard Foundation.

2

going to be an ongoing process.

3

in a good position to continue to be recipients of

4

that.

5

We're in a strong position.

6

we hired Dale, is because hers a good fund-raiser

7

and he has the capability to do it.

8

people on our board that are able to do that.

9

wouldn't --

10

That's

We feel that we're

We won't know until February of this year.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

There's another reason

What have you

We have other
We

and again, I'm

11

trying to establish credibility of the group, and I

12

know it's a new group, but if we're going to be

13

having a position that's going to be funded long

14

term, right now you have a $50,000 grant that is

15

funding the position.

16

MR. PIERCE:

Among others.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

That's one of them, yes.

In totality, if we were to look at

18

all the grants that are there for the operational

19

expenses of the organization, the -- to support

20

actually running the organization, what would be an

21

approximate number we could use for secured grants?

22
23

24
25

MR. PIERCE:

Secured grants meaning grants that we have

received at this point in time?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Or meaning that you would have

reasonable expectation that would be renewed so that
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1

next year you would have that funding available to

2

continue the program.

3

MR. PIERCE:

I'd like to have -- if you -- I'd like to

4

have Dale answer that question, if I may, and what I

5

would say on that is -- and you know as well as I do

6

that it's impossible for us to guarantee exactly

7

what a grant -- what a grant funder is going to be

8

able to do.

9

have is over six figures in our bank account which

However, with that said, what we do

10

carry -- is carrying us through while we are in the

11

process of looking for other grant money, and it

12

hasn't been -- it's something that is always a

13

discussion in all of our board meetings is how do we

14

continue to move this organization along, but we're

15

not anywhere close to being in a tight position.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So -- but you do have money in a

bank account that

18

MR. PIERCE:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

and you said six figures.

That's correct.
So we can anticipate that there is

20

enough funding to be able to continue the management

21

of the organization?

22

MR. PIERCE:

Absol utely.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And the fund-raising that you're

24

doing to this point, those six figures are an

25

accumulation of not only grants but of fund-raising
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within the community to support that?
MR. PIERCE:

Primarily the money to date has come from

grants.

4

I didn't mention before on our board was we have a

5

great deal of experienced people from the nonprofit

6

community, and what we decided to do was to -- is --

7

was to raise money through grant writing initially,

8

which has been extremely successful for us, and what

9

it permitted us to do was to bring in talent to do

10

what are often the more difficult tasks, which are

11

the big broad-based kind of fund-raising from the

12

community.

13

However, we

one of the other areas that

3

Now, without doing a lot of work, we've been

14

extremely successful in having individual

15

contributions, and quite often we'll get a thousand

16

dollar check in the mail from someone that we've got

17

a -- you know, without having done any work to do it

18

except to be here and be doing the right thing.

19

did also do a large fund-raising event in Lahaina

20

which was extremely successful in terms of people

21

showing up.

22

fund-raising.

23

fund-raising event, but it showed us that there's a

24

huge amount of people that are out there and want to

25

make a difference in this.

We

It was what we expected in terms of
You know, it was a fairly small

I think that
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pierce, you know, I've been very, very

2

lenient in the parameters this morning, and I

3

believe the members know that maybe to a fault I've

4

been very lenient, but we need to bring back some

5

focus and get back to the request to use County

6

funds for land acquisition, which is 313 acres, what

7

is generally known as Waihee Dairy.

8

while I'm sure for Mr. Arakawa, he would like to

9

know more about your internal operations, I am more

And, you know,

10

concerned about whether or not this Committee should

11

recommend General Fund monies to be used to acquire

12

this property and whether or not we should be

13

granting your organization that money.

14

So I would like us to kind of tighten it up,

15

please, a little, because I still believe we have a

16

lot more information to be provided not only from

17

representatives of the public and Land Trust but

18

from the Planning Department, possibly, if you need,

19

from the Finance Department, as well as other

20

Administration representatives here this morning.

21

And I would like you to get all of this information

22

so that you may ask the best questions possible

23

before I make any type of recommendations to you,

24

members.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay, then, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Arakawa.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Basically what I'm trying to do is

3

I'm trying to establish the credibility of the Land

4

Trust and their ability to be viable long term.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I appreciate that, Mr. Arakawa --

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And what I'll

But let me just say this, please.

I

8

believe Mr. Bonar stated in part of his opening

9

comments, in his written testimony also, that if the

10

Land Trust is not able to perform or does not exist

11

somewhere down the road in the very far future,

12

there are ways that this Committee -- and I would be

13

recommending of assurances or conditions that the

14

County will not lose the ability to move this

15

intentions forward in the very far future.

16

there's ways we can ensure either through unilateral

17

agreements or provisos to attach to the funding of

18

how to ensure that the intent of this Council's use

19

of County monies will be respected and will be

20

followed.

21

MR. PIERCE:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. PIERCE:

our

So

And, Mr. Chair
Mr. Pierce.
Yeah, that really is the final thing, is that

24

the County ultimately

25

successful because we want to continue to be growing

I mean we want to be
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out here, but as to this particular piece of

2

property, you know, it is not that difficult to

3

draft this in such a way to where the County can be

4

assured that it will always remain in the

5

conservation purpose for which it originally

6

intended.

7

up somehow getting sold off or parceled out to

8

someone that you don't want it sold to.

9

protected by the way you write the agreements.

10
11

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You don't have to worry about it ending

Thank you, Mr. Pierce.

That can be

Mr. Arakawa, any

further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Yeah, and again, Mr. Chairman, the

13

other thing that I'm trying to establish is let's

14

say the organization does not survive, then the

15

responsibility of taking the property and then being

16

the steward of that property falls on somebody, and

17

I'm not sure that -- at this point who it falls on.

18

It could be partially County.

19

Federal.

20

everything is structured.

21

It could be partially

It could be a mish-mash depending on how

So, again, I'm trying to be very clear in my

22

mind at the end of the discussion about all the

23

pieces of that structure, but again, if you're going

24

to have -- and you -- you know, I asked if we could

25

have the total presentation, but you wanted us to do
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this as an individual, so I'm asking questions

2

individually.

3

total presentation and then be able to ask questions

4

later, but it's the format that you've set where

5

we're asking the individuals the question and I'm

6

respecting that format.

7

the questions now.

8
9

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would actually prefer to have a

So that's why I'm asking

Just tighten it up, please, Mr. Arakawa,

and you can ask your questions.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Again, if we can recall some of

11

the testifiers later on after we hear the total

12

package, then I can save my questions and it will

13

make it a lot easier.

14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Chair has agreed to that.

The Chair

has agreed to that.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Then I'll do it that way, then.

Okay, thank you.
Maybe I'm asking questions that

19

will be answered by other testifiers or other people

20

that are presenting, and I kind of would like to

21

hear the whole testimony and then be able to ask

22

questions.

I'll do it that way.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'll reserve my questions.

Thank you.

Anything else for Mr. Pierce,
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members?

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah.

Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
Where was your second choice of

5

properties that you were looking at, if this was the

6

first or this became available?

7

MR. PIERCE:

We don't have a second choice.

I mean, this

8

is something that is very much a desire of ours and

9

it really met the parameters that we had set up,

10

which was/ you know, some fairly strict parameters

11

on what we were looking at.

12

guess I should say second choice in terms of when

13

we're looking at this money, the money right now,

14

we're focused on the Waihee parcel, and if we had to

15

look at something else, I wouldn't say, well/

16

Council, please take a look at this.

17

not in a position to do that.

18

lots of other landowners, but we're not at the

19

position where we are with Waihee where we would say

20

the money could be turned there.

21

Now, when you say -- I

I mean, we're

We're working with

If your question is what happens to this

22

money if this deal falls apart, I have a different

23

answer for you.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And I'm -- I mean, I don't -I guess I'm disappointed that

you're not sharing with us what other parcels you've
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2

looked at.
MR. PIERCE:

Did you look at Olowalu?

We have looked at

I can assure the Council

3

that we are either talking to landowners or looking

4

at almost every important piece of coastal property

5

around the island, and some of these are protected

6

to a certain degree by what is going on.

7

particularly eminent about this one is the fact that

8

we know that Waihee Oceanfront is in the process of

9

selling this parcel, and so it hits the priority

What is

10

list in the way that the other ones donlt for

11

various reasons.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Okay.

14

Mr. Pierce, members?

15

Mr. Pierce.

16

MR. PIERCE:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Anything else for

If not, thank you very much,

Thank you.
We appreciate your comments this morning.

18

The last person we have at this time wishing to

19

share her testimony is Diane Zachary.

20

MS. ZACHARY:

Thank you, Mr. Chairperson.

I am Diane

21

Zachary, and 11m on the board of the Maui Coastal

22

Land Trust.

23

of things.

24

and this being the parcel that we decided to go with

25

first as a purchase.

And I just wanted to mention a couple
One is in terms of the selection of land

One of the reasons is we felt
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like we would be able to get quite a lot of land

2

for -- of course it's a lot of money, this 4.B

3

million or whatever the total amount ends up being,

4

but still

5

land for the price.

t

300 acres for that amount is a lot of

I was asked at a Charter review commission

6
7

meeting if we had looked at the land at North Beach.

B

We did.

9

acres or something.

It was $44 million for something like four
I mean, it was -- there are

10

other possibilities out there, but can we afford it?

11

So this was a parcel that we felt was very important

12

to the community.

13

ties to it for lots of different reasons.

14

beautiful parcel.

15

has wetlands.

16

important values.

17

one we want to go with first.

18

Many people have strong emotional
It's a

It has archeological sites.

It has dunes.

It

It has so many

That's why we said this is the

I might also mention,

just following up on

19

what Tom said, there are certainly other parcels

20

that we're looking at, not specifically for purchase

21

but for conservation easements or as gifts to us.

22

You probably read in the newspaper we are in

23

discussions with Maui Land & Pineapple for some

24

lands in Kapalua.

25

but as I have mentioned to you before,

There are other owners as well,
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confidentiality is something that's real important

2

In our negotiations with landowners.

3

to us and they want to talk about the possibilities

4

of either giving us land or a conservation easement,

5

we have to honor their intentions.

6

things we can't necessarily talk about when -- until

7

the time is right to do so.

8

bit difficult not to know everything that's going on

9

and

If they come

And so some

So I know it's a little

but I just ask for your indulgence with that.
The last thing that I wanted to say is

10
11

putting this deal together is like putting a puzzle

12

together.

13

that, but this one is relatively complex, as you no

14

doubt know.

15

controversy within the community before when people

16

wanted to develop it.

17

of the community.

18

pots of money together to pool together in order to

19

make the acquisition.

20

happy.

21

land and put together the monies for stewardship,

22

and so perhaps every single piece is not in place at

23

this time, but at the point at which

24

MS. KOLLER:

25

MS. ZACHARY:

I guess any real estate deal is like

There were some -- there was some

We have to honor the desires

We have to get lots of different

We have to make the landowner

We have to think about stewardship of this

Three minutes.
Thank you.

At the point at which the land
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will actually be acquired, everything will be in

2

place, the puzzle will be in place related to the

3

acquisition, and then a lot of hard work is going to

4

begin with the community about how we use that land.
So the puzzle will continue for a little

5
6

while, and we really appreciate you being a part of

7

helping us put that puzzle together and really thank

8

you for the support that you've offered to us in the

9

past and thank you for your continued support and

10

ask for your support of this particular item on the

11

agenda today.

12

13
14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mahalo.

Thank you, Ms. Zachary.

Diane this morning, members?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Questions for

Mr. Nishiki.

Yeah, Diane, you know, despite

15

that you've prefaced confidentiality, I want to

16

share with you what we as decision makers have to

17

face also, and then I'll ask that question in the

18

end, Mr. Hokama, because I know you asked for

19

questions.

20

certain areas of our County have developed, and you

21

need to also understand, as you 14 members go ahead

22

and pursue these things, that in certain areas, such

23

as the west side, communities, if you read letters

24

to the editor or whatever, are really hard up to get

25

access or even get to the ocean.

I think you've got to realize also that
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Despite our price tags, I think Maui is going

2

to grow.

We've seen beach front areas being

3

developed, and as traffic is created, you're going

4

to find very few people wanting to drive from the

5

west side to somewhere where we may have an

6

abundance of ocean areas or beach parks.

7

would hope -- because I did not see any member in

8

your 14 members coming from Maui County government.

9

Maybe you may have people that are invited, but I

And I

10

would hope that you would look at this very

11

important concern that I think that we as members

12

sitting here using taxpayers' dollars also are

13

concerned about.

14

And Jo Anne will attest to it and the rest of

15

the members will say West Maui's saying, you know,

16

we give so much money to County government from our

17

taxes, what are we getting back for us?

18

saying is that that area needs parks and beach parks

19

also, and despite of what that money is going to

20

cost, I think they deserve it, because I don't think

21

expect them to drive all the way to Kihei or

22

whatever and put up with traffic or whatever.

23

think they have a community that they live in and

24

they deserve also, you know, certain amenities that

25

are necessary for them to live in.

And so my
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1

question is do you -- have you heard this plea from,

2

you know, the west side?

3

MS. ZACHARY:

We've heard it loud and clear.

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

5

MS. ZACHARY:

Thank you.

Very much so, and that -- that's one reason

6

that we are really working with Maui Land &

7

Pineapple regarding some lands that they have on the

8

west side and have -- you know, keep our eyes open

9

all the time for landowners who want to work with

10

us.

11

you know, we can't force anybody to do anything.

12

And so we look for willing landowners, and you're

13

absolutely right, access and beaches on the west

14

side is a critical issue and needs to be addressed.

15

I mean, that's the thing about a land trust is,

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much.

Any other

16

questions for Ms. Zachary this morning, please?

17

Seeing none, thank you very much.

18

Okay.

Members, the Chair will be calling for

19

a recess, and then in the meantime if you would like

20

to take that opportunity in recess to speak to

21

certain people in the audience, representatives from

22

the Land Trust, please do so.

23

of the things, we will ask Mr. Bonar to return for

24

additional questions -- responses to questions you

25

may have as well as I would like to have the

When we return, one
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Planning Department

2

morning

3

designations and categories regarding this 313 acres

4

as well as the representatives from the

5

Administration that is putting forth this request.

6

SOl

7

and we have Mr. Min this

to give you the current status of land use

members

we will be in recess till 10:25.

I

(Gavel) .
10:15 a.m.

8

RECESS:

9

RECONVENE:

10

I

I

10: 28 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel).

Thank you very much.

Members

11

will reconvene the Budget and Finance Committee

12

meeting for the 1st of October 2002.

13

not officially close testimonYI members

14

the recess

15

to give testimony this morning

16

Mr. Rory Frampton.

17

18
19

SOl

l

I

prior to

Mr. Frampton

I

Good morning.

and that will be

I

please introduce yourself
I

we

The Chair did

and so we have one more person wishing

and share with us your comments
MR. FRAMPTON:

I

please.

I'm Rory Frampton

l

20

testifying here as an individual and as a former

21

member of the Maui Coastal Land Trust

22

strongly supportive of this measure that's before

23

you today and the -- regarding the acquisition of

24

this site.

25

you've been out there, the site has tremendous

l

and I'm

As you can tell by the figures and if
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archeological resources, cultural resources,

2

environmental resources, and it's just in a really

3

beautiful setting that hasn't really been encroached

4

yet upon by development, yet it's so close to the

5

central urban core of Maui, and I just, again, am

6

strongly supportive of anything you could do now to

7

acquire this parcel.

8

this case.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

9

10

The sooner is always better in

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Frampton.

11

Mr. Frampton this morning, members?

12

thank you for being here, Rory.

Any questions for
Seeing none,

Okay, members, before the Chair entertains

13

14

the request to have maybe Mr. Bonar return, I would

15

like to give Mr. Inokuma, Myles Inokuma from the

16

Administration an opportunity to give some comments,

17

share some comments with you this morning, please.

18

MR. INOKUMA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

When the Mayor first

19

met with the Maui Coastal Land Trust, Susan and Tom,

20

you know, it was just a matter of ideas bouncing off

21

the wall.

22

both shared the same desires, and that was to

23

protect this area here and to work together to get

24

it done.

25

we have a dedicated agency that will become this --

And it was evident at that time that they

You know, through Maui Coastal Land Trust
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will take stewardship of this parcel of land.

That

2

means this land will be protected, preserved, and

3

maintained.
It will also add another 300 acres of land to

4
5

our inventory of public lands and we have an agency

6

that's actively seeking to find other sources of

7

funds, which means that our County dollars will be

8

stretched a long way.

9

done was to put an appropriation in this current

What the Administration has

10

year's budget and next year's budget for land

11

acquisition.

12

that would identify Maui Coastal Land Trust under

13

the land acquisition appropriation.

We have submitted two revised bills

We have also submitted another re -- another

14
15

set of revised bills, and this is contained in

16

Michele's transmittal of September 30th.

17

bills actually further amends the bill to make it

18

more specific.

19

it's a grant to the Maui Coastal Land Trust and the

20

acquisition of land as specified in the bill, and

21

we're hoping that together we can actually create a

22

win-win situation for both the public and the

23

County.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

These two

So if you look at the amendments,

Thank you very much, Mr. Inokuma.
There's--
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

3

4
5

6
7

Yes, Mr. Arakawa.

transmission?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Inokuma, can you restate what the

transmittal date was, please?
MR. INOKUMA:

September 30th, 2002.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This morning?

Yeah, thanks.

Okay.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MR. INOKUMA:

14

It's -- I think it

was circulated.

8

13

There's a September 30th

Okay.

I just found it.
Thank you.

Now, this is at the request of Corp. Counsel

to make it specific so the intent is well known.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much, Mr. Inokuma.

15

Any questions at this time for Mr. Inokuma, members?

16

Mr. Arakawa.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

18

MR. I NO KUMA :

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Myles.

Yes.
This land acquisition fund that

20

was set up and budgeted in the Council was for

21

general acquisition throughout the County.

22

you going to handle other requests for acquisitions?

23

Where is your funding going to be?

24
25

MR. INOKUMA:

How are

It will be handled in the same manner as

this, you know, which is -- you know, either an

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

61

BF 10/1/02

1

agency will come before the -- come before the Mayor

2

and ask that certain parcels be acquired, and we

3

have before the Charter Commission an amendment to

4

the Charter that would establish a certain

5

percentage going into the land acquisition fund.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

No, my question is are there other

7

properties that we're looking at right now for

8

acquisition?

9
10
11

MR. INOKUMA:

Because this --

Right now, not that I know of.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So there are no other properties

that are competing for these funds?

12

MR. INOKUMA:

No.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

14

more park space?

15

property such as we did in Kihei next to the Kihei

16

School?

17

such as JDI?
MR. INOKUMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

20

like that?
MR. INOKUMA:

We're not looking at purchasing

We're not looking at purchasing property

18

21

So we're not looking at acquiring

Not at this time.

No.

We don't need funding for anything

If and when the situation arises, we

22

would probably come down with a supplemental

23

appropriation.

24

another parcel becomes available, and if it's in the

25

best interest of the County to acquire that land,

You know, let's say next month

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

62

BF 10/1/02

1

we'd come back to the Council for another -- you

2

know, a supplemental appropriation to acquire that

3

specific parcel of land.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And if this particular amount

5

that's listed here, the $2 million, is inadequate to

6

complete out the transaction, I would take it, then,

7

that there is -- there are funds available through a

8

supplemental request to actually have more money to

9

be put into this project?

10

MR. INOKUMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

12

13

At this time I'm not sure.
Then how can you be sure that we'd

have money for supplemental for another project?
MR. INOKUMA:

You know, these are hypothetical situations.

14

We don't have anything that we're looking at right

15

now.

16

at a supplemental appropriation, but at that time

17

you know, we don't -- I don't know personally how

18

much is available to be appropriated.

19

to --

20

If the situation comes up, we will be looking

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I would have

I'm asking this question for a

21

very specific reason.

22

firm number, no firm dollar amount for a contract

23

for this property.

24

that is hypothetical.

25

MR. INOKUMA:

At this point there is no

We are dealing with something

That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

There is a $2 million

2

appropriation that we're looking at from the Feds

3

and we're looking at $2 million from the County, but

4

we don't know what that end point is that we're

5

going to need for the actual negotiation.

6

there is no possibility of having additional

7

funding, we need to know that.

8

need to know that, which is why I'm asking my

9

question.

10

MR. INOKUMA:

So if

If there is, we also

The nature of the appropriation allows a

11

grant up to the million dollars to the Maui Coastal

12

Land Trust.

13

What we're doing by this amendment, the bills, is to

14

identify the Maui Coastal Land Trust as a grantee.

15

The appropriation that was done in 2002 Fiscal Year

16

will lapse as of December 30th of this year, and

17

what we're trying to do is identify to the Council

18

what we're thinking of and if the Council agrees,

19

then to work on a grant agreement with Maui Coastal

20

Land Trust which encumbers the funds.

21

At this point there is no contract yet.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I understand that, and as I stated

22

earlier, I support the $2 million at this point, but

23

what I'm trying to be very clear on is that if the

24

$2 million is inadequate in order to complete the

25

project, that we can identify funds to complete the
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2

project.
MR. INOKUMA :

I don't know how to answer that because we

3

don't know what the overage, if there are any, will

4

be.

5

So it's hard to --

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Let's say hypothetically if the

6

if we don't have adequate funding for this entire

7

thing and we grant this money for the Maui Coastal

8

Land Trust as a grant and there's not sufficient

9

funds to complete out the transaction, then we have

10

to undo everything that welre doing because there

11

would not be adequate funding to purchase the

12

property.

13

MR. INOKUMA:

Well, I don't think we have to undo the

14

procedure right now because if Maui Coastal Land

15

Trust could not purchase the property, let's say,

16

because they cannot come to terms, then they

17

couldn't fulfill the grant agreement

18

the money reverts -- will never be granted to

19

them in the -- you know, will never be granted to

20

them.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I

in which case

But you're -- what welre trying to

22

do, welre trying to identify that they will be the

23

recipients of this funding.

24

MR. INOKUMA:

That's right.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So if there's no other -- if
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there's another project that wanted to be recipients

2

of this same funding, we would not be able to do

3

that.

4

MR. INOKUMA:

That's correct.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

6

doing right now.

7

MR. INOKUMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So we'd have to undo what we're

Yes.
And that's the point I'm making,

9

and that's why I'm trying to make sure that the

10

funding is place, the ability -- the ability to

11

complete out the transaction is place in the realm

12

of what is being negotiated, understanding that

13

there is no firm dollar amount that is fixed at this

14

point for the project.

15

asked to approve something in sort of a vacuum

16

because we don't have firm commitments as to what

17

the total cost is going to be.

18

and saying that this is going to be dedicated to

19

this particular area, understanding that it has to

20

be used to be able to leverage other funding, if it

21

is inadequate to complete it, I want to make sure

22

that the Administration has every intent, as I want

23

to complete the project.

24

from.

25

MR. INOKUMA:

In other words, we're being

So by fixing this

That's where I'm coming

That's what we're looking at, and that's why
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1

we're trying to encumber the funds before it lapses

2

on December 31st.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, members, we are clear on and we can

4

forward the Council's intent or the Committee's

5

intent, and that is within our jurisdiction, and I

6

believe as what has been submitted to you for your

7

consideration from the Land Trust representative

8

this morning, if you will see, is they're requesting

9

an amount of money from the County and we are one of

10

the various partners.

It is not incumbent upon only

11

the County to make sure that this transaction

12

happens.

13

government, that appears to be a partnership with

14

the County as well as the Land Trust and other

15

supporters who feel that this open space acquisition

16

is important to our community.

It's a partnership with the U.S.

So I would say please remember we are just

17
18

one partner in a multi-partner endeavor and it

19

and what we are trying to do is make all of us come

20

to the table and share ln the responsibility to get

21

this done, but we will only take care of our

22

portion.

23

Chairman, our responsibility to carry the total

24

burden.

25

in moving this forward to completion or to

It is not our -- in my opinion as your

We're just a partner and we'll do our part
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1

acquisition, and that is my understanding from

2

talking to Ms. Bradford as well as Mr. Bonar, that

3

the County's being looked at as one of the various

4

partners to get this accomplished.
So I would say don't feel -- I would say it's

5
6

not accurate that you must feel that the County is

7

incumbent to make it happen by itself.

8

further questions for Mr. Inokuma?

9

like to ask Mr. Min to give you a status as far as

Okay.

Any

If not, I would

10

what is the current land use situation regarding the

11

313 acres of what is generally called the Waihee

12

Dairy area or Project District 4.

13

MR. MIN:

Thank you.

Mr. Min.

Members of the Committee, just a

14

brief background on the applications that were

15

submitted for this project.

16

subject property is zoned Project District No.4.

17

This is in Maui County Code Chapter 19.81.

18

approved in December of 1992.

19

ordinance there are three subdistricts of uses.

20

There's a park subdistrict, open space subdistrict,

21

and public/quasi-public subdistrict.

22

As you know, the

This was

Within that zoning

Interestingly enough, there are no specific

23

acreages allocated to open space, public, or park

24

use.

25

District review as part of the master plan that

These would be defined in the Phase 2 Project
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would be submitted with that application.

2

to give you an idea within the park district

3

well, let me step back.

4

approved, the intent was to have a golf course.

5

obviously those types of uses, accessory uses

6

related to a golf course are incorporated in the

7

permitted uses of these various subdistricts.

8

9

But just

Obviously when this was
So

In the park subdistrict non-commercial parks
and playgrounds are principal permitted use.

Of

10

course golf courses, historic building structure

11

sites, and interpreter facilities permitted.

12

Accessory uses in the park subdistrict include one

13

caretaker's dwelling unit and other facilities that

14

would relate to a golf course.

15

and loading is also permitted accessory use.

16

furniture, greenhouses are also permitted accessory

17

uses in the park subdistrict.

18

Off-street parking
Park

In the open space subdistrict, which is for

19

the more sensitive areas of the site where there are

20

archeological sites, burials, and other

21

environmental features, principal uses include open

22

agricultural uses, open areas, parks and

23

playgrounds, botanical gardens, natural and

24

historical preservation areas, and public and

25

quasi-public utility type uses.

Also drainage ways,
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retention basins, et cetera are also permitted uses

2

within the open space subdistrict.

3

would include cultural and historical facilities,

4

cemeteries, educational interpreter facilities.

5

And the third area, public/quasi-public,

Accessory uses

6

would obviously include buildings and premises

7

utilized by government agencies.

8

three subdistricts which are permitted within this

9

project district, and again, the specific location,

So these are the

10

acreage is specified in the master plan which is

11

part of the Phase 2 Project District application.

12

Now, having said that, the Phase 2 Project

13

District and SMA permit application were filed back

14

in 1994, and back in 1994 the Maui Planning

15

Commission did conduct a public hearing_

16

received a petition to intervene, and the petition

17

to intervene was granted.

18

appointed, but it's my understanding that the

19

evidentiary hearing never proceeded based upon

20

concurrence with the applicant and other parties.

21

So as a practical matter, this application for the

22

Phase 2 and SMA permit for a golf course is

23

basically in

24
25

They also

A hearing officer was

held in abeyance.

Okay.

In order for any development to proceed on
this project, it does require a Phase 2 Project
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District and SMA application approval, as well as a

2

phase 3 project district approval, which is

3

administrative.

4

entitlement relative to the golf course that was

5

previously proposed, this Phase 2 application has

6

not been secured.

7

status of the applications and the applicable

8

regulations.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So for purposes of

That's my general comments on the

I'll be happy to answer any questions.

Thank you, Mr. Min.

Okay, before I open up

10

to questions from you, the members, the Chair did

11

forget to do a requirement, and thank you for the

12

reminder from Staff.

13

would like to give testimony?

14

required to make an announcement that testimony will

15

be closed.

16

officially closed and we will continue to proceed

17

with this item.

18

Is there anyone else that
If not, the Chair is

Okay, seeing none, testimony is now

Mr. Min, one question before I open it up to

19

the members.

Hearing the intention of what various

20

groups, including the County, is now requesting for

21

future use, which is an open space of these

22

requested acreages, is there any problems with the

23

current ordinance that would either prohibit or

24

would need amending to accomplish the intentions as

25

you've been hearing this morning?
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MR. MIN:

Okay.

Maybe I can answer the question in two

I think in concept, you know, in principle I

2

ways.

3

think live reviewed for you the permitted uses

4

within the project district.

5

concept of what

6

Now, itls a matter of what are the details or

7

specifics, and I think subsequently when there is a

8

master plan thatls developed for future park or open

9

space use of this area and if there are any

I think -- I think the

being proposed generally fits.

IS

10

potential issues with the ordinance, then weill have

11

to address it at that time through some amendment,

12

but in general the concept, I think, based on --

13

based upon what live heard, it appears that the

14

project generally fits with respect to this

15

particular project district and the applicable

16

regulations.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much for that comment

18

this morning.

Okay, members, you have your

19

opportunity to ask questions to the planning

20

director.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Kane?

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Molina?

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.

22

Mr. Min, with the current zoning for the property,

23

therels been talk about possibly putting some

24

campsites, maybe park facilities in certain areas of

25

the property, what type of -- would there be any
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impacts on the zoning as far as designation on this?
MR. MIN:

Well, looking at the permitted uses, for

3

example, in the park subdistrict if it's a

4

non-commercial park, a campsite could be

5

non-commercial if it's under the sponsorship of

6

let's say a -- either a nonprofit or a government

7

entity, then it might qualify.

8

open space, open areas, parks are permitted.

9

was the reason for my comment, that, you know, we

10

can talk about this conceptually, generally, but,

11

you know, when we really look at specific master

12

plan for this area which I understand would, you

13

know, need to be done subsequently, that's when we

14

can get into the specifics, but as a broad concept I

15

think certainly what's being -- what's permitted in

16

this project district relates to more passive types

17

of recreational uses, you know, open space,

18

preservation of archeological sites, et cetera.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Similarly, under
That

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Nishiki.

Yeah, John, the PD-4 District, is

22

it the same -- I have the ordinance here, but I

23

don't see the breakdown in acres.

24

313.099 acres?

25

words, are we purchasing the entire project

Is it the same

Is that what is included?
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district?
MR. MIN:

Okay.

I'm not exactly sure/ because in some of

3

the documentation I looked at the acreage was about

4

300 and -- I believe about 320 acres/ and that was

5

the reference that I had for the project district.

6

I'm not sure -- I understand that the acreage is a

7

little bit less under what's being proposed.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah/ I guess maybe I should ask

Administration/ whoever wants to answer/ is the land

10

in question that we're about to purchase the entire

11

Project District 4 that has been described in the

12

ordinance in 1981?

13
14
15
16

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Inokuma/ are you prepared to respond to

the question?
MR. INOKUMA:

No/ I'm not.

I think Dale from Maui Coastal

Land Trust could answer that.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Members, are there any objections to

18

requesting Mr. Bonar to join us to help provide some

19

information?

20

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No objections.

Any objections/ members?
No objections.

Okay.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Bonar/ if

24

you would please join us on the floor/ please.

25

Members/ if you will look at/ again, yeah/ this
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Waihee Preserve handout of October 1st from the Land

2

Trust -- and why don't you come and get comfortable

3

and join us up forward, please, Dale.

4

overhead aerial photograph you'll see the preserve.

5

They are listing four TMKs with the various acreages

6

per specific TMK for the total of 313.099 acres.

7

Okay.

8

Mr. Nishiki, but it's by acreages and TMK that's

9

listed in their handout.

And I don't know if that helps you,

Mr. Bonar, any comments whether it's the

10
11

12

On their

total Project District 4 that's included?
MR. BONAR:

My understanding was that the Project District

13

4 as it was laid out included some additional

14

acreage or still includes additional acreage that

15

now Waihee Oceanfront no longer owns, and my

16

understanding is -- if I can point it out in a map

17

here.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. BONAR:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

Please do.

There was additional
Okay, you need to make your comments back

on the mike.

I'm sorry.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

23

MR. BONAR:

That was residential, yeah?

There was an additional 21 acres that Waihee

24

Oceanfront owned jointly with Wailuku Ag, and about

25

two years ago there was a partition deed by which
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they partitioned that out so Waihee Oceanfront took

2

that 35 acres, Wailuku Ag has the other 21, and I

3

believe those are the numbers that will take us up

4

to the -- I think it's 333 point something that was

5

in the district.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Mr. Nishiki.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah.

And so, John, are you

8

familiar with that little spot that was taken out

9

that he mentioned about --

10

MR. MIN:

No, I'm not.

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And what is sitting there now?

12

it a developed area or an area that can be

13

developed?

14

MR. BONAR:

It would be another agriculturally appearing

15

area, as you can see on the map up there.

16

still at this moment it's just -- it's open fields

17

and some trees growing in it.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Okay.

I believe

So what you are proposing

19

here as part of the purchase eliminates some 23

20

acres of the original PD district?

21

MR. BONAR:

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

That's my understanding.
John, what happens when there's a

23

break like this and there's a separate landowner?

24

What can occur there?

25

Is

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Min.
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3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Would they have to come in to the

Council?
MR. MIN:

Yeah, I'm looking at that map that Dale was

4

referring to and looking at a map that I have

5

showing the State land use districts.

6

well, first of all, my understanding is the area,

7

the 21 acres that's not -- that was part of the

8

original project district that's not part of this

9

proposal is zoned Project District No.4, so the

It would

10

regulations that are applicable would apply.

11

portion of the property, for purposes of

12

development, would require a Phase 2 Project

13

District and possibly an SMA permit, and again, what

14

would be permitted would be what's allowed under

15

19.81.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

That

And when I say 19.81, if -- you

17

can correct me, is there is no ability for a -- any

18

type of housing to be constructed in that area.

19

MR. MIN:

Well, there is provisions for a caretaker's

20

dwelling unit, but it would have to be, again,

21

accessory to a permitted use.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

So if someone wanted to do a

23

residential development there, they would have to

24

come in and start allover?

25

MR. MIN:

I would think that they would need to come in
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and amend the project district regulations for that

2

area.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.
Thank you.
Thank you.

Before I ask Ms. Tavares for her comments,

7

members, the Chair can share with you information

8

from our Staff that what is not part of the original

9

334.43 acres is 21.339 acres

l

and that was under TMK

10

or tax map key number 3-2-12, parcel 3, and that is

11

the 21.339 acres that is not part of the

12

consideration that is being brought forth from the

13

Administration working with the Maui Coastal Land

14

Trust.

15

Ms. Tavares, questions?

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

No.

Okay, Mr. Arakawa.
At the current timel Johnl this

19

entire area, it's in a project district.

20

of it have set zoning?

21

property at this time?

22

MR. MIN:

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Does any

What is the zoning on this

The zoning is Project District No.4.
So we don't have agriculture or

24

any of that other thing coming into play in this

25

district?

It's just a project with no zoning?
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MR. MIN:

Well

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. MIN:

Project district is zoning.

Project district is a zoning.

So the zoning for

4

the property is project district, and the various

5

uses which I cited related to open space, park,

6

public/quasi-public would relate to this particular

7

area.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

When -- and correct me if I'm

wrong, when we create project districts, we create

10

project districts for a specific project and the

11

area is sort of left so that you can adjust the

12

zoning within that, but it's sort of descriptive in

13

what you can and cannot do within that area so that

14

as the project district is completely designed, you

15

can put the appropriate zoning in place for the

16

given areas.

17

left nebulous.

18

allowed in this particular area, as it was supposed

19

to be a golf course, would not the appropriate

20

allocations of property type of zoning have already

21

been fixed, or is that something that is totally out

22

of the picture and we completely redo it?

23
24
25

MR. MIN:

It's not just a -- an area that is
In what is being allowed and not

Yeah, the original proposal was for a golf

course.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Right.
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MR. MIN:

And so the proposal in the Phase 2 Project

2

District application, which identifies the location

3

of open space and park and so forth, was premised

4

upon that development concept.

5

interesting about this project district regulation

6

is that under the land use category section there is

7

no minimum or maximum or specific allocation for

8

open space, public, or park.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

What1s

So as far as what is there now,

10

what you1re saying is that we can look at this as a

11

blank sheet and redescribe the entire property?

12

MR. MIN:

It could be.

In the Phase 2 Project District

13

in a Phase 2 Project District application, the

14

master plan could incorporate much larger acreages

15

of open space than was originally proposed in the

16

project district application for a golf course.

17

There is that flexibility, okay.

18

would be working with the open space, public, and

19

park designations within the project district

20

regulations in terms of a master plan and defining

21

what areas would be allocated for those various

22

types of uses.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

24

MR. MIN:

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Essentially we

Why wouldn1t --

So there1s a lot of flexibility in that.
Why wouldn1t you also have some
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2
3

4
5

6
7

8
9

determination of what is going into residential?
MR. MIN:

Because residential is not a permitted land use

category in this project district.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So in this entire parcel there's

nothing that is permitted under residential?
MR. MIN:

Caretaker's residence is a permitted accessory

use in the park subdistrict.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

But other than the caretaker's,

other than a specific residence, all of this is

10

there's no housing project?

11

instance, that's there and the 20 acres that was cut

12

off from that would not have been in the project

13

district and required no housing?

14

proposals with this thing where blocks were set

15

aside for development of houses, and you're saying

16

that there's none and that was never put in there.

17

18

19

MR. MIN:

This 35 acres, for

Because I've seen

It's -- again, it's not provided for under this

project district.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So if we wanted to allow an area

20

to be developed, then we'd have to put it into this

21

project district, and that, again, we're looking

22

with a blank page we can do that?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

25

Under Phase 2, Mr. Min, is that a -We can create a Phase 2 design

that would allow that?
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MR. MIN:

Can you repeat your question?

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

In -- because we just have a

3

project district that's described right now and

4

because we have nothing as far as zoning that

5

specifies what needs to be done and what should be

6

done, can we now redescribe this project district to

7

be able to put in other uses, as I guess you would

B

call this phase 2 now, which it would be to identify

9

what the uses actually can be?

10

MR. MIN:

Okay.

Now, when you refer to other uses, are

11

you referring to uses other than what's permitted

12

currently under the project district regulations?

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

14

MR. MIN:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

17

I guess that would be correct.

For example, single family -- single family
For example, single family

residential.
MR. MIN:

Okay.

Any uses that are not allowed under the

IB

project district regulations of 19.Bl, okay, in

19

order for any change in that, a Phase 1 Project

20

District amendment or an amendment to these

21

regulations is required, and that would be subject

22

to approval by this Council.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And if the acreages in the project

24

district are altered, does that also have to come in

25

as a project district amendment?
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MR. MIN:

No, it doesn't.

If the acreages of open space,

2

park, public are changed with respect to -- well,

3

there are no specific minimums or maximums for those

4

subdistricts.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

6

MR. MIN:

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

We have 313 acres.

Right.
If the 313-acre project district

8

was altered to be 300 acres or 250 acres, would the

9

project district -- the entire project district have

10

to come in for re -- redesign or reallocation or

11

redescription as a project district?

12

MR. MIN:

No, it wouldn't, because the area that is

13

excluded -- okay.

14

the proposal is for I believe 300 --

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

MR. MIN:

Well, in this case, for example,

13 acres.

-- 13 acres versus 330-something acres that was

17

originally zoned.

18

respect to zoning in having a smaller area, you

19

know, for project district.

20

continue to be project district.

21

that is a zoning for the entire 330-some-odd acres.

22

You know, acquisition of a portion of that area,

23

again, the same regulations would apply.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I don't see any conflict with

Okay.

The remaining area will
Okay.

I mean,

For my benefit, and I'm

sure everybody else understands this, so it's for my
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benefit, when we create a project district, we -- my

2

understanding is we create an envelope and we say

3

this area is designated for certain use because we

4

need this much area.

5

project district area we call a project.

6

happening in between we now redescribe it in I guess

7

Phase 2 to be more specific as to what the zoning

8

applications need to be, but the intent of the

9

entire project district, when we put it in place, is

What is happening within that
What is

10

for a specific purpose.

11

and shape of the project district, the specific

12

purpose that was originally intended to could be

13

altered considerably.

14

original intent of the project district?

15
16

MR. MIN:

Okay.

district was to have a golf course.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

18

MR. MIN:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And we're now -- we are now --

Right.
going to a completely different

intent.

21

MR. MIN:

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

23

What then happens to the

Well, the original intent of this project

17

20

Now, if we alter the area

That's correct.
This is no longer going to be a

golf course.

24

MR. MIN:

That's correct.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So what happens to the project
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district?
MR. MIN:

Okay.

And as I pointed out in reviewing the

3

various subdistrict classifications, park, open

4

space, public, which are subdistricts of your

5

regulations, it's flexible enough that it can permit

6

other types of open area or public recreational uses

7

other than a golf course.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

But if the intent of the project

district was a golf course, then you are no longer

10

going with the main intent.

11

changing the intent of what the entire project

12

district was supposed to be.

13

it's not -- it's the same project district, it's the

14

same intent?

15

MR. MIN:

You're completely

How can you then say

The development or use of the area will be

16

subject to these regulations.

17

were not written to only allow a golf course.

18

that was the case, then I would agree with you, but

19

there were other uses that were included as

20

permitted within these regulations.

21

22
23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

These regulations
If

But as minor uses, not the general

purpose of the entire project.
MR. MIN:

Well, when I look at, for example, under the

24

park subdistrict, it permits non-commercial parks

25

and playgrounds, it permits historic buildings,
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1

structures, sites, or interpreter facilities.

2

open space, open agricultural uses, open areas,

3

parks and playgrounds, botanical gardens, natural

4

and historic preservation areas, public and

5

quasi-public utility installations, drainage ways,

6

retention basins, reservoirs.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Under

Right, but those were not the

8

major purpose of the project district.

Those were

9

incidentals that could be and would occur within the

10

project district itself, but that wasn't the main

11

intent.

12

project district, and I'm trying to understanding

13

how you can change the main purpose of an entire

14

project district and not change the project

15

district.

16

You're changing the main intent of the

In other words, if I had this same project

17

district and I wanted to do hotel on this entire

18

project district, there would probably be areas

19

there for public parking, for open space, for all

20

this other stuff that you just went through, but the

21

main intent would be hotel.

22

create from that -- or let's say from golf course I

23

wanted to go to hotel as the main intent.

24

of going to open space, I wanted to create a hotel

25

area in this area, I could still put all those

And if I then wanted to
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little things, incidentals in there would still be

2

part of it.

3

main intent of the entire project district without

4

coming in and redoing the project district?

5

MR. MIN:

You're saying that I can change the

I don't see it as change.

Well, first of all,

6

this project district allows for uses other than a

7

golf course.

8

these other types of uses, like open area types of

9

uses, public park type uses should be incorporated

Now, if it's decided that some of

10

in this project, in my view these regulations allow

11

for that.

12

says we have to have a golf course.

You know, there's nothing required that

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

14

MR. MIN:

15

16

So if I want --

Or that we have to have every use that's allowed

for in these zoning regulations.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Right.

And again, I'm taking it

17

to the extreme.

18

complex there, do a whole hotel complex there, these

19

same things could be put into that project district.

20

Everything that you just mentioned

21

MR. MIN:

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

23

MR. MIN:

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

25

different?

If I wanted to put up a hotel

Well--- I would be allowed to do it --

-- taking that example.
-- even though the intent is
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1

MR. MIN:

Taking that example -- taking that example --

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

3

MR. MIN:

Yes.

First of all, these regulations would have to be

4

amended to include a hotel use.

So that would have

5

to be amended as part of the Project District Phase

6

1 application, and that would come before this

7

Council.

8

kind of change.

9

regulations today, for purposes of what I've heard

This Council would have to approve that
What I'm saying is that the

10

as far as proposed uses, which are, you know,

11

largely open space, park, passive recreational types

12

of uses,

13

the permitted uses in these regulations,

14

appear to be permitted and consistent with the

15

concept of what these regulations allow.

16

again,

17

the original proposal, but these regulations do

18

allow for other than a golf course use.

from a general perspective in looking at

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

24
25

Now,

I understand that a golf course was part of

19

23

it would

Okay, members
In

Hold on one second.
Mr. Chairman, I'm just going

I'm going to get off of this topic because -CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I hear your questions, Mr. Arakawa, and

I've been hearing Mr. Min's responses.
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1

Corporation Counsel, from what you have been able to

2

digest of the questions and responses, is it

3

accurate what the Planning Director's responses are

4

in your -- and I don't know if you want to give a

5

verbal opinion now.

6

Committee needs to know is upon the request that we

7

have before us this morning, are there any required

8

amendments or revisions to the code, as I believe

9

Mr. Arakawa is bringing forward to our discussion,

Because what I believe the

10

required prior to reaching objectives of having the

11

Maui Coastal Land Trust receiving a grant to help in

12

a purchase to do open space and preservation

13

activities?

14

MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA:

Yeah, I'm sorry, I'd have to look

15

into that.

16

code to allow -- to allow what the Council is

17

looking at today, I think that's something I'd have

18

to look into and provide it in writing to you.

19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Whether amendments are needed to the

Okay, and we will request that in writing.
Mr. Bonar, you know, unfortunately you're the

21

agency or the grantee that will be receiving it.

22

you understand it, are you able to fulfill your

23

intentions under the current requirements or land

24

use designations that we have on the property at

25

this time?
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1

MR. BONAR:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

6

Yes.
Okay.

Thank you very much.
And

You had a comment/ Mr. Inokuma/ or question

for clarification?
MR. INOKUMA:

I was just going to say that if the question

7

is do you have to go through a change of zoning to

8

accommodate this, I would think not because if your

9

use is less intense than the zoning designation/ you

10

are permitted to do it.

11

of land that was designated hotel or zoned hotel and

12

you wanted to build a single family home on it, you

13

could do it without having to change the zoning on

14

it.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Such as if you had a parcel

But -- and again/ Mr. Arakawa brings up --

16

one point that he brought up that I have been made

17

aware of is that the original request for zoning --

18

of project district was specific for a golf course/

19

one of the requests/ okay.

20

purpose and intent of the chapter of the zoning it

21

says golf course -- establish a golf course/ but it

22

also includes shall provide for the maintenance of

23

agricultural activities as well as the preservation

24

of archeological sites, traditional beach access/

25

and of existing sand dune features in the former

Because if you read the
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1

dairy and beach areas.

2

a golf course.

3

that basically the intent was protect those

4

cultural, historical areas, which is I believe what

5

these people are trying to achieve.

6

7

So there was more than just

There was these additional things

Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, Mr. Chairman, thank you.

You

8

know, I'm reading over this Chapter 19.81 also, and

9

looking at what you just read, which was in the

10

purpose and intent section at the beginning, and

11

it's number -- or letter B, because it does include

12

a whole bunch of things besides the golf course, you

13

know, I feel that this is not going to be a problem.

14

However, after the transactions or whatever

15

occur and that the Land Trust has their plan for

16

what they want to do, I think it would be

17

appropriate to then amend this chapter and probably,

18

you know, B would be the main place to amend it, but

19

I don't see that anything that they wish to do or

20

the purposes for which they were created conflict

21

with what's in this chapter, but I think to bring it

22

in line later on when we do have well established

23

what it is that they plan to do, then we can change

24

this to reflect the current intention and purpose of

25

this piece of property or these pieces of property.
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Thank you.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

4

Thank you.

Mr. Arakawa.

Yeah, and, Mr. Chairman, that's

where I'm getting to.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

If we need to -- if we need to

7

amend it, we need to put it where it should be, then

8

we need to do that.

9

we seek

I want to make sure that when

when we're purchasing something, the

10

intent is met, that we're not trying to circumvent

11

rules.

12

opinion, quite a bit in the last few years, where

13

the intent that was originally passed for has

14

changed and therefore the review of what was

15

intended is different and those people that had

16

agreed to certain things, now they've got a

17

different animal in their backyard.

18

what you need to do is when you have a project

19

district that is intended to do something, you

20

change it, then you have to change what the intent

21

is by some kind of an act so that everybody knows

22

what is going on.

It's something that has happened, in my

And I believe

23

Now, because the major purpose was

24

established very clearly and what the public was

25

told this is going to be is now being different,
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1

I'm -- I think Councilmember Tavares is right, we

2

can amend that and make that correction, but I just

3

wanted to make perfectly clear that when we're doing

4

this, that we weren't going to be violating any kind

5

of rule or purpose when we change the entire intent,

6

and again, if we're going to use some of this

7

property and we're looking at maybe residential

8

development or maybe something else on it, I want to

9

make sure that when that intent is clear, we have

10

the ability to amend to make sure that we can do it

11

in the entirety of the project.

12

I've seen it where this particular project had a lot

13

of houses proposed for it that was clearly different

14

from what John is reading as the original intent.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Because, again,

Okay, members, and

16

you've also heard Mr. Bonar say specifically he

17

believes that they are able to accomplish their

18

goals and objectives as they understand the

19

permitted and non-permitted uses of the property.

20

Okay.

21

of our resource people?

22

Ms. Johnson?

23
24
25

Mr. Carroll, questions, any questions for any
Mr. Kane, any questions?

Mr. Molina?

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Mr. Nishiki?

Yeah, I've got a -- not a question

for John, but a question for Dale.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Dale, you know, today I was a bit

2

concerned when someone from your organization said

3

that some of these things are real sensitive in

4

negotiations so you can't let the cat out of the

5

house.

6

501(c) (3) nonprofit conservation organization under

7

the approach, and it said the mission of Maui

8

Coastal Land Trust is, quote, to acquire, preserve,

9

and protect coastal lands of Maui Nui for the

Now, I was reading Maui Coastal Land Trust

10

integrity of the natural environment and the

11

enjoyment of current and future generations, end of

12

quote.
I'm going to say this, because I'm real

13

14

careful to a point where I'm real paranoid about

15

different people and what their interests are in

16

this community, and I'm talking about when you put

17

members in a group, just like we put members in a

18

Planning Commission, pretty soon we see the off

19

balance and a certain segment of our society takes

20

over.

21

concerned.

22

because I see some sitting members in there, and you

23

say that it is sensitive, my question to you is when

24

you are negotiating, are members sitting within that

25

14-member group all privy to this negotiation,

Ethics Commission, whatever it is, I'm
My question to you is this -- just
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price-wise whatever?
MR. BONAR:

Effectively, yes.

I have permission from my

board to negotiate certain things.

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Do you get back to them?

5

MR. BONAR:

Yes, absolutely.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

MR. BONAR:

Of course.

With the sensitive issues?

I absolutely do.

We go -- at board meetings

8

we'll go into closed session to discussion property

9

acquisitions or personnel issues.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

This is my concern.

And how are

11

we to guarantee that these 14 members in the balance

12

of who sits there can or cannot change?

13

know that you may have a historic person, a

14

conservationist, a senior citizen, a union person, a

15

builder, a developer, a major landowner, how do --

16

how do I guarantee that these members can change or

17

cannot change during the course and become

18

unbalanced?

19

MR. BONAR:

How do I

Well, I will guarantee you they will change.

20

Our bylaws, you know, require bringing in new board

21

members over time.

22

specifically state we're to look for a balance in

23

the community.

24

impressed to death with the balance that's on our

25

board.

Our bylaws are also --

I have to tell you that I am

We're in the process right now of looking
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1

for additional board members.

2

couple of board members who have to leave, and what

3

we do is we work up a matrix and say what are we

4

missing?

5

not represented, areas of the County that's not

6

represented, talents, connections, all of that,

7

looking for those kind of things that either staff

8

does not have the capacity in or that we cannot hire

9

as far as talent there.

10

We'll be replacing a

What are either constituencies that are

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah, and this is my concern, and

11

excuse me for my paranoia, but I still know that for

12

a lot of people if there is an opportunity to make

13

money off of Maui, they will, okay, to be honest

14

with you.

15

good deal brewing and someone else can see who may

16

even sit on this board and has privy to this, that

17

they can subvert this project and then themselves go

18

buy it within a corporation or whatever, a hui or

19

whatever, that that can occur also.

20

you because of this concern, that on face value

21

people can be I got Maui at heart and its community,

22

but at the same time there are people sitting in

23

this community, good or bad or however we think of

24

them, that can use positions for their own benefit.

25

And I would caution you,

I'm also concerned about if there is a

just because I don't even

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808)

And I caution

524-2090

INC.

96

BF 10/1/02

1

get as an elect official -- and maybe we need to,

2

Mr. Chairman, sit down in executive session or

3

whatever to find out where this board is and what

4

they're negotiating or whatever, if it's sensitive,

5

to find out, you know, what their priorities are,

6

what's the next one.

7

My second point, you know, the question was

8

asked today about are there any other parcels that

9

we're looking at, and I don't say that whomever that

10

answered I wasn't satisfied, but I think that the

11

Council is a policy group, and I would hope that we

12

continue to use and not abuse this power given to us

13

in setting some policy on monies that we put forward

14

here, and in this instance I think it was one and

15

one, $2 million that's available under access

16
17

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You're talking about the formula

regarding -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Grant to Maui Coastal Land Trust,

19

1 million or 500,000, and the other one was grant to

20

Maui Coastal Land Trust 1 million, and I see in this

21

amendment ordinance that I think the total is 2

22

million.

23

but I can only see where, number one, there probably

24

isn't enough money if we want to proceed with other

25

things, and if -- from what I see, if this group is

I don't know where the other 500,000 is,
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1

looking at it and going, well, you don't have enough

2

money, well, we can't really purchase it, they

3

themselves, through who knows what, because this is

4

the first time I've communicated with this group.
I can tell you that --

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If they make a decision --

They've made attempts, Mr. Nishiki.

I can

8

tell you for a fact that they have been very

9

diligent in trying to get information to all the

10

members.

11

me numerous times.

12

share information, Mr. Nishiki.

13

They've come and scheduled and spoken with

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

They have made the attempt to

Okay, okay, whatever you say, but

14

anyway, when I meet, I meet in this kind of session

15

here where it's a published meeting for all people

16

in this community to meet.

17

closed doors with this group, but anyway, my concern

18

is this, Mr. Chairman -- I don't meet behind closed

19

doors.

20

this is a good one as far as I'm concerned, and if

21

their direction is to buy something, but without any

22

communication with this Council sets the policy,

23

they determine that there'S not enough money in the

24

county coffers, I think that that is not a viable

25

reason for them to not pursue it.

I don't meet behind

If we are to use them -- and I'm glad that

And unless we

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

98

BF 10/1/02

1

meet with them, even if it's in executive session,

2

to let us know where their nose is pointed, they

3

might do all of this negotiation only to come back

4

to us and find out that we're not in favor, and I

5

think that we need more discussion with this group.
Also, as you sit here as Budget Chair, I

6

7

would hope that they've got some areas to let us

8

know where their nose is pointing so that if it

9

is -- as someone said in the public today, well, we

10

were going to buy this but it's in West Maui and

11

it's only four acres on the ocean and it's $44

12

million.

13

we'll never get it at all and maybe we need to fund

14

that?

15

members are saying we thought maybe it may have been

16

too much, but for Jo Anne Johnson and Wayne Nishiki

17

and who knows and the West Maui community, I'd

18

rather pay $44 million than not have any beach

19

access forever because that may be concrete and my

20

future generations may not be able to enjoy what

21

you're enjoying here in Waihee or in Kihei because I

22

will not drive that far.

23

I think that this group -- and I -- you know, I

24

support them, but I think they need to communicate

25

more with us.

Who is to say that unless we get it now,

And so I see that already one of their

This is what I am saying.

That's all I'm saying.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That was interesting

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

In public.

That was interesting support, Mr. Nishiki.
Thank you.

I can tell you, members, that, okay, I

6

believe they have come forward with the

7

Administration on a request that they believe is

8

was reasonable, knowing what we have appropriated in

9

funds for consideration, and that is why I believe

10

Mr. Bonar is here today requesting, one, the

11

County's buy-in to be one of the various partners to

12

move this forward.

13

compete that one project or one consideration is

14

has more merit and has more priority now than

15

another one, okay.

Okay.

We're not trying to

16

I believe whether it be on West Maui, South

17

Maui -- South Maui now is the biggest generator in

18

the County -- or Lanai, Molokai, or maybe even in

19

Mr. Carroll's country in East Maui, Hana area,

20

Keanae, we're not disputing the importance of land

21

acquisition for future uses, Mr. Nishiki.

22

are considering today is is this a reasonable

23

request to help move forward and start us into this

24

land acquisition to accomplish, at least for this

25

part of the Maui County, 313 acres that is valuable.
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1

I

hear you speaking for the future.

Isn't

2

this one of the things that we want to accomplish

3

for the future?

4

from the communities, that we should be looking at

5

purchasing and maintaining open space, historical

6

sites, sand dune areas, access to the beach?

7

know, I would love to see this, you know, because

8

I'm looking at miles of access versus 100-feet wide

9

access to certain areas.

Is this what we have been hearing

Okay.

You

We've got to start

10

somewhere, members, okay, and this is a sizeable

11

statement, 313 acres.

12

And if the taxpayers in our community says we

13

are now willing to put more money because we want

14

to -- we want you to go accelerate the acquisition

15

of land, knowing that there is a cost, and for some

16

a very high cost, but we're willing to pay, I

17

great, but we all know that there's other sectors of

18

the community that say, wait, we still need to do

19

our part in providing the best public safety

20

protection, whether it be in the water areas, fire

21

areas, police areas, or we're going to balance it

22

out with non-profit needs of those agencies that

23

provide for those that cannot help themselves.

24
25

I

say

think we're a very balanced County, and

this is one reasonable request to move forward.
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1

I hear all of you with some of your concerns, and

2

that is why under our obligations and

3

responsibilities we have the ability to put forth

4

those in a proviso or provisions of how the money

5

will be granted or conditions, whether it be a

6

requirement for unilateral agreement whereby the

7

Land Trust would be asked to consider voluntarily to

8

put some of the concerns you want, that the land

9

will be used specifically as presented to this body.
do you agree, put it in

10

That's the purpose and

11

writing.

12

you agree the County can get title or portion of

13

title or shared title of that land so that we can

14

assure that someone else can malama the land or

15

maintain the land in its intended use.

16

If something should happen to them, would

So there's ways we can accomplish this.

17

There's options, but I would like -- members, that

18

the Chair is very much wanting to move forward on

19

this request, and again, there's one clock that we

20

all need to be -- I would remind all of us,

21

including myself, that there is a lapsing date on

22

the first million dollars that this Council -- all

23

of you have supported on the previous budget, and

24

that will lapse at the end of this calendar year.

25

So if it's not encumbered, that will not be
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available to have the Land Trust move forward in

2

trying to get a final settlement on purchase price,

3

and I would hate for us to come back later and say

4

the County missed an opportunity.
We have this opportunity.

5

We have time.

We

6

don't need to make the final decision today,

7

members.

8

after referral.

9

back in two weeks, because the Chair's committed to

I've put this up on the first meeting
We have an opportunity to bring it

10

this, to bring it back on the agenda and to take all

11

of your considerations and concerns and set up

12

conditions in working with the Administration and

13

the Land Trust people what it will take to move this

14

money forward,

15

Okay.

if that is what you folks want.

Mr. Arakawa, comments or questions?

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I have more questions.

Proceed, please.
In the documentation that was sent

19

us today, or on September 30th, I'm trying to

20

identify what money is really being identified for

21

this.

22

projects, there's a million dollars for Countywide

23

land acquisition, there's 500,000 for Duke Maliu

24

Park acquisition, and there's verbiage.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Under -- on the last page in C, other

Yes.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Where exactly is the money and

2

what exact money are we talking about?

3

identifying it within this document that we have?

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

How are you

Let us answer that, and let me refer

5

this one to Ms. Koller, okay.

6

staff over the whole term of our current term and

7

representing the Chairman, she's very much aware and

8

she has already researched the Committee's

9

intentions and what Council has passed regarding

10
11

As our budget support

your specific question, Mr. Arakawa.
MS. KOLLER:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Ms. Koller.

When the Committee met

12

during this budget session, this is the fiscal year

13

2002 session,

14

was set aside for Countywide land acquisition, and

15

if you remember the Duke Maliu Regional Park

16

acquisition came up during the discussion.

there was initially $1 million that

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

18

MS. KOLLER:

Yes.

There were a couple options.

The Committee

19

could have added the 500,000 on the same line as the

20

1 million, which would have been 1,500,000, and put

21

a proviso that 500 -- you know, that the land --

22

Duke Maliu property be purchased.

23

Committee specified a line item, and so that is why

24

the 500,000 was set by the Duke -- set aside across

25

from the Duke Maliu Regional Park acquisition.

However, the
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The fact that we have this little Item 2

1
2

grant to Maui Coastal Land Trust, that will come out

3

of the million dollars of general allotment for

4

Countywide land acquisition, any amount up to a

5

million dollars.

6

if the Committee does want 1 million specified for

7

this project, that item can be moved down to that.

8

But right now we have $1 million available because

9

500,000 was set aside for the Duke Maliu.

So this is not specifying.

Now,

Now, I know that there's a counter thing

10
11

that -- and the Committee of the Whole I believe

12

approved the Duke Maliu purchase for less than the

13

500,000.

14

money will lapse because the purchase was less than

15

the 500,000.

What happens with that difference is that

(Inaudible) .

16

? :

17

MS. KOLLER:

Right, unless the Committee does decide to,

18

you know, make some other change and allocation at

19

this time.

20

COUNC I LMEMBER ARAKAWA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

23

And

Mr. Arakawa.
Again, we have 100 -- we have a

million dollars that's going to lapse this December.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's correct.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

How is that identified in this?
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1
2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

It's in the first bill.

bills.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. KOLLER:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MS. KOLLER:

8

9

There's two

You have two bills.

There's two bills, Mr. Arakawa.
It's -Tamara.
It's in the bill that we were just referring

to, the Fiscal Year 2002 bill.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

12

MS. KOLLER:

There's two bills.

So the September 16th memo --

September 30th.
Which one -- which --

If you look at the memo the September 30th,

13

and basically what this memo did is it took the

14

original transmittal and at the Chair's request

15

asked the Administration to specify according to the

16

transmittal letter that it was going to be a grant

17

and to specify the specific TMK numbers.

18

bill on that is for Fiscal Year 2003.

19

will not lapse until a year from this December.

20

second bill will lapse December 31st of this year.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

The first

That money

Okay, but in both of these

22

documents that you have, they're both listing the

23

2002 budget year.

24

MS. KOLLER:

No.

Excuse me.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

If you look at the

I'm looking at the top.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

The

106

BF 10/1/02

1

MS. KOLLER:

-- the bill number, it says 2002 --

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

3

MS. KOLLER:

Correct.

-- because that's the year that we're talking

4

on this bill.

5

bill for an ordinance amending the Fiscal Year 2003

6

budget.

7

amending the Fiscal Year 2002 budget.

8
9

The very first bill, though, it's a

The second bill is a bill for an ordinance

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
see that.

Okay.

So -- I see that page.

So in doing this, then we are clearly

10

identifying that the money is coming from two

11

different budgets, a million each.

12

MS. KOLLER:

I

Correct, and that it's a grant to Maui

13

Coastal Land Trust for the specific TMKs in Project

14

District 4.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

That's what I needed to

16

have cleared up, because when I'm looking at this,

17

it's confusing in the way it's presented.

18

you for that clarification.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

So thank

Let me go down the line.

20

Mr. Carroll, do you have any questions for our

21

resource people?

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane?

No.

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, thank you.

We're finally

I'm so pleased.

On the two

2

getting to the bills.

3

bills, the one that's amending the Fiscal 2002

4

budget, which is the second bill in the handout

5

anyway, Ordinance No. 2963, I guess, amending the

6

Fiscal Year 2002 budget, on the page where the Maui

7

Coastal Land Trust is underlined, the last portion,

8

I was commenting to Staff earlier that I thought

9

this was confusing, because in other places when we

10

have a lump sum attached to a generic title and then

11

you have details that follow it, like, you know, the

12

I and the double I, sometimes it's assumed or read

13

that -- like in this case, the Duke Maliu Regional

14

Park acquisition 500,000 would come out of that

15

1 million.

16

anybody who's going to read this in the future, that

17

perhaps there should be some way to delineate that

18

or to make that difference more obvious.

So, you know, I think to be clear for

The other question I have is that on the page

19
20

facing that, under Number 7, Molokai Community Plan

21

District, it has Duke Maliu Park -- Regional Park

22

and it has 330,000.

23

happens to that money now that this 500,000 is over

24

here for Duke Maliu Park and the other projects?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So what I want to know is what

Thank you for that question.
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2
3

Tamara, if you would please.
MS. KOLLER:

Yes, Mr. Chair, that 330,000 that you're

looking at under Item 7 on the previous page --

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MS. KOLLER:

Yes.

-- related to improvements in the Parks and

6

Recreation budget for the Duke Maliu Regional Park.

7

The 500,000 was for the acquisition of the land.

8
9

10

11
12
13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, okay.

So that was for the

so-called soccer field that's not going to be a
soccer field, now it's a baseball field?
MS. KOLLER:

I'm not sure what the specifics were.

Perhaps the Budget Director could help on that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

I just wanted to point that

14

out because people seeing it twice going, you know,

15

what is this?

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, very good question.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

And since the proviso down there

18

also has that a lease shall be executed and recorded

19

or that title shall be acquired by the County,

20

please note that there is a proviso of that nature

21

in the budget ordinance.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Okay.

Mr. Arakawa.

Mr. Chairman, I do want to pass

24

this out today, so what I'm interested in right now

25

is if Administration could explain what their

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

109

BF 10/1/02

1

terminology is going to be in order to protect us if

2

something were to happen to this funding.

3

you going to -- how are you going -- what kind of an

4

agreement are you looking at and how are you going

5

to word it so that if there is a non-performance for

6

any reason, that the County's funding is protected?

7

What are we going to be getting back?

8

to be getting our money back?

9

getting property back?

10

11
12

13

How are

Are we going

Are we going to be

How -- how is this going to

be structured?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Inokuma or Budget

Director, if you could respond, please.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And the difference would be if

14

after we buy the property, after we already purchase

15

the property and something happens, how would we get

16

our money back?

17

obviously we have the money, but after we purchase

18

the property.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MR. INOKUMA:

Okay.

Before we purchase the property,

Thank you.

Yes, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Inokuma.

You know, if and when this

21

bill passes, we will be working with Maui Coastal

22

Land Trust on a grant agreement, and those things

23

will be specified in the grant agreement itself.

24

the case where -- and the grant agreement is just

25

promising to provide funds at the time that the
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funds are needed.

In other words, after a deal has

2

been struck where both parties mutually agree on a

3

price, the funds will be released.

4

the funds will not be released.

5

execute the provisions of the agreement, funds will

6

not be released and will still be retained by the

7

county.

8

negotiated between the County, Maui Coastal Land

9

Trust, and DLNR, and we're looking at if something

10

should happen to Maui Coastal Land Trust, the land

11

will revert to the County.

Up until then

So if they fail to

Ownership of land will have to be

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

13

MR. INOKUMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

All of it?

Yes.
So even the Federal money that's

15

involved, they won't put in a requirement that they

16

have -- are protected?

17

MR. INOKUMA:

Well, we don't know yet.

That's why we're

18

going to have to negotiate, but our preference is to

19

retain possession of the property, if possible.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Arakawa, if you please, I think

21

Mr. Bonar can -- do you have a comment regarding the

22

Federal funds, Mr. Bonar?

23

MR. BONAR:

As far as the Federal funds go, those will be

24

funds that are granted to the State.

25

DLNR's forestry that will be the recipient of those.
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They would then pass them through for this purchase

2

as the County is being requested to pass funds

3

through.

4

as to what would be the disposition of the land

5

should there be a time when the Maui Coastal Land

6

Trust could not handle that.

7

envision is a three-way agreement between the

8

County, DLNR, and the Maui Coastal Land Trust as to

9

these issues.

10

11

We would need an agreement with the State

So what I would

We are happy to work with what works

for these two agencies.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Again, Mr. Chairman, all I'm

12

trying to do is I'm trying to figure out if today we

13

can come up with some kind of an agreement on how we

14

would structure this, understanding that there would

15

also be additional -- there may be additional

16

donors.

17

place.

18

happen to be -- well, will be DLNR and the County,

19

but that's not to say that there won't be 20 other

20

additional grantees or people or, you know, any

21

number of them that may also have a vested interest

22

in this because of some kind of a donation to this.

23

So I'm -- again,

24

interest would be protected, and if it's a

25

proportion -- if it's done proportionately, it may

You're looking for grants allover the
So the two main entities to this point

I'm trying to understand how our
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1

be something.
If, as Myles said, we can get the whole

2
3

thing, it would be better, but 11m pretty sure that

4

others may want to have some kind of protection as

5

well if the agreement does not follow through, and

6

if we want to preserve this in a way that welre

7

purchasing and the intent is and for some reason we

8

inherit the entire project, we also will have to do

9

additional funding to make sure that we can, you

10

know, provide for it, the maintenance and whatever

11

is necessary, the care for the property.

12

trying to understand also how are they going to put

13

in that contingency into this agreement?

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. BONAR:

So 11m

Okay, Mr. Bonar, you have comments?

Yes.

We have a standard procedure for

16

handling things like this.

As most of you probably

17

know, when we take on a responsibility, when a land

18

trust takes on a responsibility, they build a

19

stewardship fund to be able to cover those

20

responsibilities for the future.

21

fund-raising for this project will be this initial,

22

as itls in your list there, $750,000 that is meant

23

to be a stewardship endowment and which we will be

24

working to grow over the years.

25

source of ongoing maintenance funding so we donlt

Part of our

That will be the
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have to be gOlng back every year and saying, oh,

2

geez, we've got to raise another $70,000 to take

3

care of the place.

4

Agreements between land trusts who hold

5

property and other conservation organizations or

6

agencies who might take those properties over always

7

include the proviso that stewardship funds that are

8

developed for these properties will transfer with

9

the property to the agency that ultimately takes

10

them on in the case where there is a transfer.

11

so I would anticipate that we would structure our

12

arrangement under those guidelines, I mean, assuming

13

they're all legal and meet the conditions of the

14

county and the State.

15

And

And I should also say that the other sources

16

of funding we're looking to would either flow

17

through a State agency from other sources or would

18

come from foundation or private donor sources who

19

would not have any encumbrance on the property.

20

it would be, I mean, equivalent to an unsecured, so

21

it would not put the County or the State in the

22

position of having yet other partners in the

23

ownership category there.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

So

Let me restate what I think

you said so I'm clear that I'm hearing it right.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

114

BF 10/1/02

1

Basically you said that you will create a $750,000

2

fund that would be transferable to whoever is

3

managing the property if you could not --

4

MR. BONAR:

Correc t .

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

6

MR. BONAR:

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

-- carry it out?

Correct.
And that all the other funds that

8

you will be trying to generate will not have any

9

land attachment requirement if something were to

10

happen?

11

MR. BONAR:

Correct.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And the $750,000 at this point, as

13

I heard earlier, is not raised yet.

14

that you have as a goal.

15

MR. BONAR:

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

It's something

That is correct.
So at this point -- how do I

17

phrase this nicely?

18

what happens?

If you don't raise that goal,

I mean, you know, it's a goal.

19

MR. BONAR:

And we fell apart?

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Yeah, we bought the property and

21

it didn't happen, then what happens?

And I'll use

22

the State land at Makena as a project that, you

23

know, originally was started that was a real strong

24

push to try to get it, it took a long time to put

25

the money together, and it finally came together as
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1

a package, but it took a long time to raise that

2

kind of money.

3

general public.

4

between the time that it's established and the time

5

it's purchased.

$750,000 is a lot to raise from the

So I'm looking at the time period

6

I guess, Mr. Chairman, if we're willing as a

7

Council to say if that were to occur, then we would

8

try and put the funding there to grant and make sure

9

that everything worked, it's a responsibility that

10

we would pick up until such time as this endowment

11

grant, however you want to structure it or title it,

12

is complete, is this an assumed risk that we would

13

be willing to look at?

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would say at this time it would be

15

premature for me to ask you to consider that,

16

because, for one, we are not able to designate that

17

type of monies because basically the budget we have

18

approved is balanced and there is no 750,000

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's not -- I'm not

But again, while I hear your concern,

21

Mr. Arakawa, I think the biggest advantage of what I

22

see should something dreadful happen and Maui

23

Coastal Land Trust doesn't exist is, one, and

24

hopefully it will work out with the State, the

25

County will have ownership of 313 acres of land in
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the Waihee area to maintain in open space and for

2

historic preservation.

3

the biggest advantage, that the County will own this

4

313 acres.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

If anything, that, to me, is

Right, and again, thatls why 11m

6

saying weld be willing -- from my side 11m willing

7

to say I would be willing to assume that risk

8

because we do have the property as collateral.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And again, if itls not Maui Coastal Land

10

Trust, you know, we have heard -- and maybe it would

11

go forward to a different organization or a sister

12

organization like Trust for Public Lands, and maybe

13

that group might want to say, well, you know, we

14

have a little bit more national capability for

15

fund-raising, so consider us to be a potential

16

steward if Maui Coastal Land Trust doesnlt exist or

17

what not.

18

But I would prefer we continue to try to do

19

it in partnerships, instead of the County will say,

20

well, weill always carry the ball, weill always

21

carry the ball, because, like anything else, when

22

people have ownership, you tend to take care of your

23

asset a lot better.

24

purchasing a home versus renting a home, when you

25

own your own home, you tend to take care of your

As like how people look at
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property a lot better versus a rental or a lease,

2

you know.
I would hope we don't reach that point,

3

If we do, we need -- we'll

4

Mr. Arakawa.

5

believe it's more proper to deal with it at that

6

point in time, but I'll allow -- if we go forward,

7

allow these people their opportunity to convince the

8

general community that it is part of their ownership

9

to participate, whether it's through contributions

10

or volunteering time and effort to make this work.

11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I

Again, Mr. Chairman, what I'm

12

saying is a statement, not a question.

13

at this point that if there was something that would

14

occur, I am willing to, as part of what I'm

15

considering, consider this a risk that I am willing

16

to look at and willing to assume.

17

standpoint, I believe the acquisition and having

18

collateral of the property more than covers the

19

assumed risk, but it's something that we need to put

20

out there in public so if something does happen,

21

they know that we considered it, and that's the

22

reason that I'm bringing it up.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

25

I am saying

From the County

Thank you.
So earlier when I said what if

there's not enough funding,

I want to make sure that
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there's adequate funding for the project.

2

if we're going to purchase this area and they

3

require $5 million up front,

4

to say, well, we can't do it because we don't have

5

the $S million in our hand right now.

6

want this property acquired, and that is the goal of

7

most of the questions that I'm asking.

8

position, as soon as you're ready to give your

9

recommendation, I'm willing to make the motion to

10

11

I don't want the trust

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

13

recommendations?

14

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

17

18

So from my

Okay, members,

Mr. Carroll, anything before we go to

16

I really do

approve it.

12

15

Because

I'm ready to hear the Chair's

recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane, any comments

or questions for our people?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just a clarification, Mr. Chairman,

19

and good morning, you made a request from

20

Corporation Counsel to respond and they -- they're

21

going to respond in writing.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's correct.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Does that have a play, as well as it

24

seemed like there's language that needs to be

2S

written, are those factors in your determination to
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defer this item until the next meeting so we can

2

have those things presented to us and not, quite

3

frankly, move forward with expediency for the sake

4

of being expedient about it?

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, since you're -- I was wanting to let

6

all the members have their last opportunity for

7

questions and then I was going to give my

8

recommendation.

9

get back to your question, Mr. Kane.

So let me move forward and I will

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ms. Johnson?

I just prefer that we move forward

12

and have that information available to us by the

13

time this comes to the Council.

14

preference, because I don't know what could happen

15

in the interim to really cause any kind of hardship

16

and have this kind of opportunity pass us by.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

That would be my

Mr. Molina?

Yeah, thank you, Chair.

I don't

19

know how -- as far as time is of the essence with

20

this, I would just prefer to make sure all the T's

21

are crossed and the I's are dotted before we make a

22

decision, although, you know, I am in support of the

23

project itself, but I want to make sure all the

24

proper language is incorporated with regards to the

25

agreement, Chair.

Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Nishiki?

No comment.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?

Yeah, Mr. Nishi -- Mr. Chair.

5

Mr. Nishiki.

We were discussing a little bit during

6

a couple of our breaks in trying to figure out some

7

provisos to put into the budget ordinance to ensure

8

that our concerns are addressed, and I'll wait till

9

your recommendation, because I know you have been

10

talking with Staff about that very issue, but just

11

to let, you know, everyone know that we do have

12

concerns about how the taxpayers' dollars are spent

13

and that we have certain responsibilities and

14

through provisos in the budget is how we can sort of

15

influence what happens in the way the Administration

16

frames a document for -- for this grant of funds.

17

Thank you.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Bonar, any final

19

comments you wish to share before the Chair moves

20

forward?

21

MR. BONAR:

Only I guess one thing, which is in good part

22

respond to Mr. Nishiki's points that he made earlier

23

and to Mr. Arakawa's.

24

aware that what I'm doing is sitting here saying

25

trust me.

There's no one here more

I mean, that's what all of us are doing,
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saying trust us, you know, we're doing the right

2

thing.

3

that we have the capacity to raise the funds that

4

we've said we would raise to finish the acquisition

5

and to raise the stewardship funds for this.

6

have the plans in place to go forward with that.

7

You know, I mean, in a great many ways our

8

reputation lies entirely on making this.

9

We have made the determination on our board

We

Our organization is developed with people who

10

I believe to be of the highest caliber, who sign

11

confidentiality agreements, who sign conflict of

12

interest agreements, so we do everything we can

13

within the nonprofit structure to be able to work

14

ethically, aggressively, and with our fiduciary

15

responsibility to our organization.

16

I can't begin to tell you how much I

17

appreciate what you all do here, and needless to

18

say, any further information that's needed, the

19

agreements with the County, agreements that maybe

20

have to be between the County and the State and the

21

Land Trust is a top priority.

22

information.

23

provide what you need in as expedient a manner as

24

possible.

25

fast it is sometimes to get the State to respond to

We will provide

We will work with all the entities to

My only sort of nagging concern is how
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things.

Thank you very much for spending your

2

morning with us here.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

5

6

Thank you, Mr. Bonar.

Yes, Mr. Arakawa.

If I could just make one

concluding comment on this.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Hold on, Mr. Arakawa.

Let me just finish

7

these people and then you will have

8

you your opportunity before my recommendation,

9

please.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

I will give

Thank you.

Any closing comments,

12

Administration, either Mr. Inokuma or Budget

13

Director Yoshimura?

14

MR. INOKUMA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair, from the

15

Administration's standpoint, we want to work with

16

Maui Coastal Land Trust.

17

property, and we want to do it before December 31st

18

before the funds lapse.

19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

We want to acquire this

Budget Director,

anything?

21

MS. YOSHIMURA:

Not at this time, Mr. Chair.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Okay, Mr. Arakawa.

Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Your opportunity.
In all of the discussion that
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1

we've had this morning I think it's very obvious

2

we're working in an area of negotiation.

3

really firm.

4

numbers are, but we are having to negotiate.

5

fact that the County is willing and the Council is

6

willing to back up to $2 million on this project I

7

think is the leveraging that is really necessary to

8

make everything work.

9

this $2 million, as I understand it, just about

10

It's not

We don't really know exactly what the
The

Without our commitment for

everything is vapors.
So I'm going to ask all of you to support

11

12

this, even though all the T's are not crossed and

13

all the I's are not dotted at this point, because we

14

know that this is something -- a work in progress.

15

And at the end of the day when the money is

16

expended, we will have collateral.

17

this property, or we will not expend the fund.

18

permission to expend the funds is critical to the

19

negotiations, as I see it.

We will have
The

This piece of property is something that has

20
21

been a topic of desirability for many, many, many

22

decades.

23

after.

24

$2 million, is a small amount compared to the

25

significance of what we are going to be acquiring.

It's something that we really need to go
The amount of money that we're looking at,
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1

When we're willing to look at Palauea, just two

2

lots, we're looking at larger numbers.

3

looking at a lot of other areas, we're talking

4

about, you know, a few acres, we're talking about a

5

lot bigger numbers.

When we're

The exposure of the County at $2 million I

6

7

believe is very small compared to the potential

8

returns, and even if, you know, they can come to us

9

and say, well, we want 25 acres of beach front, we

10

would have thought, hey, $2 million is a good

11

bargain.

12

property, over 300 acres.

13

matter how you look at it.

We're actually looking at a huge piece of
That's a bargain no

And again, I'm going to encourage everybody

14
15

to please forget about crossing the T's at this

16

time, forget about dotting the I's.

17

this from where it really sits, and this is the

18

ability to negotiate knowing that this Council is in

19

full support of trying to acquire open space long

20

term, and thank you, Mr. Chairman.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

Let's look at

Members, the

22

Chair's recommendation to you is while I can

23

appreciate some of you wishing to expedite this, one

24

of the reasons the Chair immediately scheduled this

25

upon receipt from the Council was that Tamara and
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1

I -- Staff has assisted me in going through our

2

calendar.

3

or the Chair would have asked you as a clock to

4

ensure that the Council has sufficient time to give

5

it its proper two readings, the latest that this

6

Committee could have made a decision was October

7

29th's meeting, okay.

8
9

The very latest that this Committee could

And so while I hear a request for some
expediency, at this point in time the time does not

10

warrant that, and that the process and validity of

11

the process and to have the proper documentation

12

before you so you know exactly what we are voting on

13

and approving to Council is for all the public to be

14

able to see also, and while I have faith in our

15

Staff and in our Corporation Counsel representative

16

to have that proper document prior to the meeting, I

17

think to allow the continued public's

18

participation -- if they choose to witness and

19

review those documents, that we have allowed a

20

sufficient time to take up that concern also.

21

So I would recommend that, one, we have

22

already some requests that will be moving forward in

23

the written form for Corp. Counsel to respond.

24

would also send a request to the State Department of

25

Lands and Natural Resources and their Chairman,
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1

Mr. Agaran, that if they could respond prior to the

2

next date of meeting regarding their position on

3

whether or not they have a concern that if the Land

4

Trust does not exist or something happens in the

5

future, that the County will have full title of all

6

of the property or what would their position be

7

regarding shared title, that we would have that

8

present before you.

9

the provisos that Member Tavares brought up, and I

As well as I would like to have

10

share her concern, we need to get it cleaned up and

11

have it very clearly understandable to all people

12

concerned and all parties concerned.

13

The Chair is going to recommend that we defer

14

until the October 15th, at which time the Chair will

15

reschedule and after all the responses given ask for

16

a final Committee decision, and that would still

17

allow us by the middle of November -- or prior to

18

Thanksgiving of November that Council will have the

19

ability to pass on second and final reading the

20

final decision, and that will still allow the

21

Administration at least five weeks to work with the

22

Land Trust to get the funds encumbered.

23

that time frame, members, I think it is a reasonable

24

recommendation from me to you to defer to the next

25

meeting.
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1

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

No objections.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

Thank you.
Comment.

Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
Yes, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask

6

first Administration or Dale, in your negotiation

7

right now when you're talking to the landowner and

8

you're talking to the Federal government, how

9

important it is -- is it to have the County $2

10

million secure in your discussion?

11

delay this, what would the cause and effect be on

12

the negotiations?

13

MR. BONAR:

If we were to

In a conversation with the owner's

14

representative yesterday they were -- they were

15

anxious to see what the outcome of today's hearing

16

was so that they could pass that information on to

17

the owner.

18

committed would be a bonus.

19

negotiations not to have it, no.

20

I mean clearly having the money

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

will it poison the

So the delay would be -- we

21

could delay it and it wouldn't hurt the -- really

22

hurt the negotiation process.

23

MR. BONAR:

I don't believe so.

It may not move as fast

24

as if it was already approved.

25

of timing.

It will be a matter
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1

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And the information that we're

2

looking at to try and obtain by the next meeting,

3

you know, I'm kind of -- I'm kind of curious as to

4

whether or not that's even going to be available

5

even at the next meeting, because until you can

6

negotiate terms, how are you going to then determine

7

what those terms are going to be and put it in

8

writing so we can all see it?

9

think that's going to be doable?

10

MR. BONAR:

Is that something you

If our negotiations aren't completed, I can't

11

tell you what the terms are going to be.

12

to -- what has been specified here to date as

13

discussing -- the additional information has not

14

focused on the terms of what our final agreement is.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

MR. BONAR:

I mean,

Right, and

I think it's been on terms of what the

17

agreement between the County and the Land Trust

18

would be, which could be developed in the absence of

19

knowing what our final purchase and sale agreement

20

is, and we would be happy to have included in that

21

agreement that there would be a final approval -- or

22

the right of final refusal by the Council based on

23

the final purchase and sale agreement that would be

24

made available along with the appraisal to the

25

Council before money was granted.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So, Myles, in what you're hearing

2

here, by the next meeting can you have this type of

3

agreement drawn up so we have something concrete to

4

look at, or is this something that cannot be done?

5

From a real world, I mean, I want to know if it's

6

really doable or not.

7

MR. INOKUMA:

If it's a requirement, we'll just have to

8

get it done.

At this point it's -- I don't know

9

what kind of stumbling blocks we're going to come up

10

with, without knowing what the State -- how the

11

State's going to respond to this.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would say gentlemen and ladies, I'm

13

sorry, members, we would ask for your best efforts

14

as possible and then give us the status in two

15

weeks.

16

MR. INOKUMA:

We'll provide you with a draft and we can

17

make it conditioned upon approval by the board of

18

DLNR, and I think that's about the best we can do.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Because I do know where your

20

intent is, Mr. Chairman, but I'm looking at the

21

practical aspects and the timing.

22

an agreement between the State, the County, and the

23

organization in some kind of a written form requires

24

time, and they're going to have to have quite a few

25

meetings to be able to come to agreements.

To be able to get
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1

2

don't want to have false expectations, so -CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I'm sorry if I gave that misassumption

3

or misunderstanding regarding what I had intended to

4

get from the State.

5

that we put the request forward and tell them of our

6

intentions, which, in my understanding, is if

7

something should -- unforeseeable happen to the Land

8

Trust, that there's a question of who then would

9

become the steward and the title would go to.

I think it is perfectly clear

The

10

County's position, we would like to have 100 percent

11

of the title, as my understanding, okay, as from

12

what we've been discussing this morning.

13

least we have made it clear to the State that that's

14

our intentions, and I for one in my opinion as your

15

Chairman, knowing the financial condition of the

16

State, would say that they would agree to let the

17

County maintain the title and stewardship, since we

18

have more than likely the financial capabilities and

19

resources to properly maintain that -- those assets.

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

21

clear on what we

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And at

Again, all I'm trying to do is be

I understand.
-- what we are trying to attain

24

and make sure that we come to a meeting two weeks

25

from now that's not all these questions that are
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1

open because we have expectations that are not

2

practical.

3

Administration make their best effort and we would

4

be satisfied with that, that's fine, then I can

5

support the deferment, but if we're anticipating

6

that we're going to have, you know, a contract in

7

writing with all the bells and whistles in a couple

8

weeks --

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If that is the intent, that the

No, you're right.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- that's not going to happen.

That's not going to happen.
You're correct.

You're

I believe Mr. Bonar, if

12

correct.

13

anything, can take back to his negotiations is that

14

the sense he received from every single member here

15

this morning has been in support to move this

16

forward, and again, from questions from yourself

17

right down the line through to Ms. Tavares, you

18

folks,

19

You've asked hard questions that I think the

20

taxpayers would be happy to know and pleased to know

21

that you have taken their consideration seriously,

22

asked the good questions to the Administration as

23

well as the Land Trust, and that in the end the

24

final decision, whether or not to spend it, I

25

believe the decision can be very much supportive of

I believe, have done your responsibility.
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our total community.

1

So/ members/ again/ once again/ any

2
3

objections to the deferral to the next meeting?

4

Chair is -- can assure you that it would be posted

5

for the 15th.

6

and we will have -- ask the Administration to be

7

ready and the Chair will be asking at that meeting

8

for a final decision on the matter.

9
10

COUNCIL MEMBERS:
CHAIR HOKAMA:

It will be the first item taken up

No objections.

Okay.

Thank you very much, members.

11

you very much for being here/ Mr. Bonar/ and

12

Administration.

13

The

Thank

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK,
MM, WN, CT)

14
DEFER pending further discussion.

ACTION:

15
AVAILABLE APPROPRIATIONS; OPERATING BUDGET;
CAPITAL PROGRAM (MISC.)

BF-3:
16

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

3.

19

item.

Members/ we have one more item/ it is Item

The Chair would recommend a deferral on this

20

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

No objections.

21

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK,
MM, WN, CT)

22

ACTION:

DEFER -- No Discussion.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much.

Seeing that there are

no other items before this Committee's agenda/ this
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1

2

meeting is adjourned.
ADJOURN:

(Gavel) .

12: 12 p.m.
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2

STATE OF HAWAI I
SS.

3
4

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

I, Jessica R. Perry, Certified Shorthand Reporter

6

7

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

8

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

9

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

10

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

11

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

12

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.

13

I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

14

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

15

cause.

16

17
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Hawaii.
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